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           *   *   *   *   *   *

      The Transcript of the Joint United

States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy

Management Investigation of the above

entitled cause before James T. Bradle, a

certified court reporter authorized to

administer oaths of witnesses pursuant to

Section 961.1 of Title 13 of the Louisiana

Revised Statute of 1950, as amended,

reported at the Hilton Houston Hobby

Airport, 8181 Airport Boulevard, Houston,

Texas 77061, on Tuesday, December 7, 2010,

beginning at 8:00 a.m.



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 2

1 APPEARANCES:

2
MEMBERS OF THE BOARD:

3

4      CAPTAIN HUNG M. NGUYEN
     CO-CHAIR UNITED STATES COAST GUARD

5

6      DAVID DYKES
     CO-CHAIR MINERALS MANAGEMENT SERVICE

7
     HON. JUDGE WAYNE R. ANDERSEN

8
     CAPT. MARK R. HIGGINS

9      UNITED STATES COAST GUARD

10      JASON MATHEWS
     MINERALS MANAGEMENT SERVICE

11

12      JOHN McCARROLL
     MINERALS MANAGEMENT SERVICE

13

14      LCDR. ROBERT BUTTS, COURT RECORDER
     UNITED STATES COAST GUARD

15

16

17 REPORTED BY:

18      JAMES T. BRADLE
     CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

19

20

21

22

23

24

25



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 3

1                  *   *   *

2              EXAMINATION INDEX

3                                       Page

4

5 WITNESS - JOSEPH ERIC KEITH

6    (with counsel Donald Godwin, Esq.)

7

8 EXAMINATION BY MR. MATHEWS ...........15
EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS ...........39

9 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS .........78
EXAMINATION BY HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN ...92

10 EXAMINATION BY MR. DYKES .............92
EXAMINATION BY CAPT. NGUYEN ..........95

11 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN ............97
EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH ..........112

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON ...........150
EXAMINATION BY MR. GODFREY ..........174

13 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON ...........199
EXAMINATION BY MS. POLK .............229

14 EXAMINATION BY MR. SCHONEKAS ........235
EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS ..........243

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 4

1      CAPT. NGUYEN:

2           Court reporter, let's go on the

3 record.

4           Good morning.  The Joint United

5 States Coast Guard and Bureau of Ocean

6 Energy Management, Regulation and

7 Enforcement Investigation, is now in

8 session.

9           I am Captain Hung Nguyen, Coast

10 Guard District 14, Chief of Prevention.

11           The Department of Homeland

12 Security and the Department of Interior have

13 determined that a Joint Investigation of the

14 April 20th through 22nd, 2010 explosion and

15 sinking of the Mobile Offshore Drilling Unit

16 DEEPWATER HORIZON, leaving 11 persons

17 missing, is warranted.

18           The Commandant of the Coast Guard,

19 along with the Director of the Bureau of

20 Ocean Energy Management, Regulation and

21 Enforcement, formerly known as the Minerals

22 Management Service, have designated myself

23 and Mr. David Dykes as co-chairs of this

24 investigation, which they have convened

25 under the authority of Title 46 U.S.C. 6301
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1 and 33 U.S.C. 1348 and the regulations

2 thereunder.

3           The Joint Investigation shall have

4 the powers of both agencies, and for the

5 public hearing portion of this Joint

6 Investigation, shall follow the policies and

7 procedures of a Coast Guard investigation as

8 contained in Title 46 of the Code of Federal

9 Regulations, Part 4, and the Coast Guard

10 Marine Safety Manual, Volume 5.

11           The gentleman on my left is

12 Mr. David Dykes, Chief, Office of Safety

13 Management, New Orleans, for the Bureau of

14 Ocean Energy Management, Regulation and

15 Enforcement, and the co-chair of this

16 investigation.

17           On Mr. Dykes's left is Mr. Jason

18 Mathews, a petroleum engineer for BOEMRE.

19           The gentleman on Mr. Mathews' left

20 is Mr. John McCarroll, the District Manager,

21 Lake Jackson District for BOEMRE.

22           The gentleman on my right is Judge

23 Wayne R. Andersen, Retired.

24           To his right is Captain Mark

25 R. Higgins, the Staff Judge Advocate for the
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1 U.S. Coast Guard, Atlantic Area.

2           And the gentleman to his right is

3 Lieutenant Commander Robert Butts, currently

4 assigned to Coast Guard Training Center at

5 Yorktown.  Commander Butts also is serving

6 as reporter.

7           This Board will submit its report

8 of findings and conclusions and safety

9 recommendations to prevent a recurrence of

10 this type of casualty to the Commandant of

11 the United States Coast Guard and the

12 Director of the Bureau of Ocean Energy

13 Management, Regulation and Enforcement.

14           This investigation is intended to

15 determine the cause of the casualty to the

16 extent possible and the responsibility

17 thereof, subject to the final review and

18 approval of the Commandant of the Coast

19 Guard and the Director of Bureau of Ocean

20 Energy Management, Regulation and

21 Enforcement, to obtain information for the

22 purpose of preventing or reducing the

23 effects of similar casualties in the future.

24           This investigation is also

25 intended to determine if there is evidence
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1 that incompetence, misconduct, lack of

2 skill, or willful violation of the law or on

3 the part of any licensed officer, pilot,

4 seaman, employee, owner or agents of such

5 owner of any vessel involved, or any

6 inspector or officer of the Coast Guard,

7 Bureau of Ocean Energy Management,

8 Regulation and Enforcement, or other officer

9 and employee of the United States, or any

10 other person who caused or contributed to

11 the cause of this casualty, or if there's

12 evidence of any act or violation of any of

13 the provisions of the United States Code or

14 any of the regulations issued thereunder was

15 committed.

16           This Board is also empowered to

17 recognize any committable action by persons

18 involved and to make appropriate

19 recommendations in this regard.

20           The scope of this three-day

21 session will focus on analysis of flow data

22 from the DEEPWATER HORIZON, emergency

23 preparedness and response, safety culture

24 and process safety management.

25           I would like to request the
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1 cooperation of all persons present to

2 minimize any disruptive influence on the

3 proceedings in general and on the witnesses

4 in particular.  We will continue to allow

5 full media coverage as long as it does not

6 interfere with the rights of the parties to

7 a fair hearing and does not unduly distract

8 from the solemnity, decorum and dignity of

9 the proceedings.

10           Unless there is a pre-approved

11 media availability, no interviews will be

12 conducted inside the hearing room or in the

13 adjacent common area.  Any violation of the

14 guidelines previously agreed upon may result

15 in the removal of pool media

16 representatives.

17           The use of video recorders,

18 cameras, laptops, PDAs and/or cell phones to

19 capture video or still photography during

20 the proceeding is prohibited.

21           There will be only one official

22 transcript of these proceedings developed by

23 the Board.  Any other transcripts developed

24 by any other party are for informational

25 purposes only.
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1           When called upon, a witness will

2 be placed under oath by Judge Wayne

3 R. Andersen.  When testifying under oath, a

4 witness is subject to the federal law and

5 penalties for perjury and for making false

6 statements under 18 U.S.C. 1001.  Penalties

7 include a fine up to $250,000 or

8 imprisonment up to five years, or both.

9           The Board members are reminded

10 that you are still under oath.  Also, as a

11 reminder, no part of a report of a marine

12 casualty investigation conducted under 46

13 U.S.C. 6301, including findings of fact,

14 opinions, recommendations, deliberations, or

15 conclusions shall be admissible as evidence

16 or subject to the discovery in any civil or

17 administrative proceedings, other than an

18 administrative proceeding initiated by the

19 United States.

20           Prior to receiving testimony

21 during each session of the proceeding, we

22 shall call for and receive appearances by

23 counsel for the Parties In Interest or for

24 the witnesses.

25           In the interest of time and
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1 efficiency, we respectfully request Parties

2 In Interest to honor the scope of these

3 three days and we will examine other areas

4 later.  We expect Parties In Interest to

5 conduct themselves in accordance with the

6 rules for the Parties In Interest discussed

7 earlier this morning, a copy of which will

8 be added to the record at this time.

9           If procedural questions arise,

10 Judge Andersen and/or Captain Higgins will

11 address the matter and resolve the issues

12 with the Parties In Interest.

13           During these three days of

14 testimony, we are expecting personal

15 appearances by each person listed on our

16 witness list, which is posted on our

17 website.  As a reminder, prior to receiving

18 a witness' testimony, witnesses, with the

19 exception of the Parties In Interest, shall

20 be excused from the room and moved to a

21 separate designated waiting area.

22           This waiting area shall be far

23 removed from the primary hearing location,

24 so that witnesses cannot hear or be aware of

25 any testimony presented to the Board.
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1           The sources of information into

2 which this investigation will inquire are

3 many and varied.  The investigative

4 resources of the Coast Guard and BOEMRE have

5 made attempts to locate every available

6 piece of evidence having a permanent bearing

7 on the casualty.  This Board will hear all

8 such evidence.

9           Should any person believe he or

10 she has information not brought forward, but

11 which might be of direct significance, that

12 person is urged to bring that information to

13 my attention.

14           Judge Andersen, please call the

15 first witness.  Please swear in the reporter

16 and call the first witness.

17 (Whereupon, the court reporter was sworn in

18 at this point.)

19      MR. SCHONEKAS:

20           Judge, as a matter of

21 housekeeping -- Kyle Schonekas on behalf of

22 Captain Kuchta.

23      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

24           Sure.

25      MR. SCHONEKAS:



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 12

1           I was given by Captain Bray a

2 letter from Captain Fiche indicating that my

3 motion had been denied to recuse Captain

4 Nguyen, and my question is whether or not

5 this full panel considered it, and if so, I

6 would like to poll the members of the panel

7 to find out their position on my motion.

8      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

9           Well, we will take that under

10 advisement on our break, but I believe that

11 your motion actually, it's not granted at

12 this point in time, but I think it hasn't

13 gotten a final consideration.  Was it signed

14 this morning?

15      MR. SCHONEKAS:

16           Judge, in fact, I was presented a

17 letter by Captain Bray just now, indicating

18 that the motion had been denied.  And if so,

19 I was wondering whether or not this panel

20 considered it, and particularly whether or

21 not Captain Nguyen, who's the subject of the

22 motion, participated in that decision.

23      CAPT. HIGGINS:

24           That motion was not directed to

25 the Board.  It was directed to the
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1 Commandant and the Director, and it was

2 addressed at headquarters and with the

3 Department.  It was not responded to by the

4 Board.

5      MR. SCHONEKAS:

6           Okay.  Again, note my objection,

7 because I would have liked this Board to

8 have considered that without Captain Nguyen,

9 since he's the subject of the motion.  Thank

10 you.

11      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

12           Thank you.  That statement is part

13 of the record.

14           Mr. Keith, would you stand up and

15 raise your right hand.

16              *     *     *    *

17              JOSEPH ERIC KEITH,

18 after having been first duly sworn by the

19 above-mentioned court reporter, did

20 testify as follows:

21      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

22           Thank you.  Thank you for your

23 courtesy in appearing here.

24           Counsel, would you state your name

25 for the record?
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1      MR. GODWIN:

2           Thank you, Your Honor.  My name is

3 Don Godwin.  I represent Halliburton.  I'm

4 here today on behalf of Halliburton and

5 Halliburton Energy Services, Inc., also a

6 client, with Mr. Joe Keith.  I'm not his

7 personal attorney, but as he is an employee

8 of my client, I'm here in that capacity on

9 his behalf.

10      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

11           Okay.  Thank you for doing that.

12 We will proceed.  The Board will ask

13 questions, and then the Marshall Islands.

14 You will have an opportunity, too, and we

15 will run through the order of questioning

16 that we handed out at this morning's

17 meeting.

18           At the conclusion of that, if

19 Halliburton or you would like to ask some

20 follow-up questions as well as the Board,

21 you're welcome to do that.

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           Thank you, Your Honor.

24      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

25           Okay.  Either of the co-chairs.
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1 EXAMINATION BY MR. MATHEWS:

2      Q    Good morning, Mr. Keith.

3      A    Good morning.

4      Q    For the record, could you please

5 state your full name and spell your last,

6 please?

7      A    Joseph Eric Keith, K-E-I-T-H.

8      Q    Thank you.  And by whom are you

9 employed, sir?

10      A    Sperry Drilling/Halliburton.

11      Q    And what position do you hold with

12 Sperry Drilling?

13      A    Senior unit manager, mud logging

14 department, SDL.

15      Q    How long have you held that

16 position, sir?

17      A    18 years.

18      Q    You have been at the senior

19 position for 18 years?

20      A    No, sir, senior position for about

21 eight years -- no, about 10 years.

22      Q    And prior to Sperry, did you have

23 any other oil and gas experience, sir?

24      A    No, sir.

25      Q    What is your educational
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1 background?

2      A    I graduated high school and went

3 two and a half years for welding, vo-tech

4 school.

5      Q    Did you have any specific training

6 for your job within Sperry, sir?

7      A    Yes, sir, on the job and going to

8 schools.

9      Q    And what type of school was that,

10 sir?

11      A    The schools in Houston where we

12 would come to, SDL, INSITE classes.

13      Q    And that's provided by Sperry-Sun?

14      A    Sperry-Sun.

15      Q    Have you ever had any well control

16 training?

17      A    Yes.

18      Q    And where have you had that, sir?

19      A    If I recall, I think it was at

20 Smith's.

21      Q    And about how long ago?

22      A    It's been six, seven years,

23 something like that.

24      Q    Do you know if you were required

25 to have well control training as a part of
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1 BP's Subpart O Plan on the DEEPWATER

2 HORIZON?

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    Do you recall what was covered, at

5 what level and depth did they get into in

6 the well control training at Smith's when

7 you went?  I know it was six, seven years

8 ago.

9      A    I think it was a week or two-week

10 course.

11      Q    For your position, sir, were you

12 comfortable with the amount of training that

13 you had received up until April 20th?

14      A    Yes, sir.

15      Q    During your hitch at the time of

16 the incident, when did you arrive on the

17 rig?

18      A    I arrived that morning.  It was my

19 crew change day.

20      Q    And did you have any type of

21 transfer of information with the other

22 Sperry people out there?

23      A    Just when I came on tour, I went

24 over the relief notes with Cathleenia, the

25 printout that they gave her, on the steps on
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1 what they were going to do for the

2 displacement and so forth.

3      Q    And did any type of concerns or

4 any type of -- Did Cathleenia leave this or

5 did you?

6      A    We both just went over it.

7      Q    Okay.

8      A    She had showed me where she had

9 marked off all the steps where she was at,

10 and the next step and so forth.

11      Q    Specifically, to the HORIZON, what

12 were your job responsibilities?

13      A    Our job responsibilities are full

14 surface monitoring when they trip in the

15 hole and trip out of the hole, running

16 casing, anything like that, monitor drilling

17 parameters and so forth.  Full service data

18 mud logging, monitor gas, so forth.

19      Q    Were you -- I'm sorry.  I'm sorry

20 to interrupt you.  Were you responsible for

21 calibrating the sensors or the media?

22      A    Yes, sir.  Our sensors, yes, sir.

23      Q    And how often did you do that?

24      A    The only sensors we have is a

25 back-up flow-out sensor and our gas
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1 equipment, and that's calibrated every day.

2 And the rest of the data was coming in

3 through the rig's equipment called PROFIBUS,

4 PROFIBUS rig system.  As far as for hook

5 load, torque, rotary, all the other stuff

6 was coming in via Transocean's data.

7      Q    Okay.  Is there any reason to

8 believe that the data coming in on

9 April 20th, the evening of April 20th was

10 not accurate, the data you calibrated the

11 sensors for?

12      A    My sensors were accurate, as far

13 as for my calibrations on my flow-out and my

14 gas equipment.

15      Q    Did you have any concerns about

16 any of the accuracy of any of the other data

17 that you were monitoring?

18      A    In PROFIBUS, we can only put a low

19 and a high calibration.

20      Q    In "PRO" --

21      A    PROFIBUS, the data that we get

22 from the rig, we can only put in a low and a

23 high value.  With our equipment, we could

24 put in a polynomial, which is up to six,

25 seven-point calibration to fine-tune the



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 20

1 stuff.  And I think they were supposed to be

2 coming up with upgrades for PROFIBUS later

3 on, where we could put in more defined

4 points of calibrations for the data.

5      Q    Who did you report to on the

6 HORIZON?  I know you were in a senior

7 position, but who did you report to?

8      A    I reported to the company man.

9      Q    The well site leader?

10      A    Yes, sir.  And rig site geologist.

11      Q    Were you required to have constant

12 communication with the toolpusher or the mud

13 logger, other mud loggers while you were in

14 your office?

15      A    We kept in contact with mud

16 engineers and company men.  Every once in

17 awhile the OIMs, like if we needed something

18 done.

19      Q    Well, if you saw any discrepancies

20 in the data that might have alarmed you, how

21 did you communicate to the rig floor?

22      A    We called the driller or the AD on

23 the rig floor.

24      Q    On the evening of April 20th, did

25 you communicate with anyone on the rig
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1 floor?

2      A    No, sir.

3      Q    When did you start your tour on --

4      A    I came on at 5:30 that afternoon.

5      Q    From 5:30 on to the explosion, can

6 you please give me your best recollection of

7 the incident, sir?

8      A    I came on tour.  Me and Cathleenia

9 went over the notes step by step, and I

10 think they were going into getting ready to

11 finish doing their negative tests, and then

12 go back into the final displacement with sea

13 water.  They had pumped the -- I think it

14 was a 16-pound spacer up above the wellhead

15 to do the negative tests.

16      Q    Was there any type of pre-job JSA

17 or any type of discussions before that took

18 place, sir?

19      A    They had a pre-tour meeting at

20 11:00 that day that Cathleenia went to.

21      Q    Cathleenia went to?

22      A    Yes.

23      Q    You did not participate?

24      A    They didn't have no pre-tour

25 meeting when I came on.  There would have
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1 been one at 11:00 that night.

2      Q    From that point on, where you left

3 off in your description, did you notice any

4 anomalies in the data that you were looking

5 at from your unit?

6      A    No, sir.  There was one spot as

7 far as for a pit gain, and I verified it

8 with the mud engineer that they were

9 transferring mud.

10      Q    And do you know about what time

11 that was about, sir?

12      A    No, I don't recall.  I have a

13 ledger book that I keep right next to my

14 desk in the lab.  I didn't grab that.

15      Q    Okay.  I want to move to your

16 unit.  What exactly are you looking at

17 data-wise in your unit from that evening?

18      A    Okay.  What I'm looking at is on

19 my left side I have a monitor.  It shows all

20 the pits, the rig pit system.  Okay.  Below

21 that, I have a time log that shows all the

22 pumps, torque, if we're drilling or anything

23 like that.  It's a graph log.

24      Q    Similar to what's over there, sir?

25      A    It's a graph log, yeah.
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1      Q    Okay.

2      A    With the lines.  And then as for

3 showing what we watch and what the rig floor

4 watches, it's a digital readout with

5 numbers.  And when we're drilling, we have a

6 narrow log that shows gamma and resistivity

7 and ROP, also, on that log.

8           And when we're drilling and they

9 shut the pumps down, we have a program

10 called Connection Flow Monitoring, which

11 captures the barrels that comes back from

12 when they shut the pumps off, plus it shows

13 the curve at the flowline, time-wise, and

14 monitors the trends of every connection or

15 any time they shut the pumps off.

16      Q    Now, is the data that's available

17 to you in your unit also available, the same

18 exact data, layout, set-up and everything is

19 available to the rig floor?

20      A    The rig floor has the digital

21 display.

22      Q    But they don't have the same data

23 that you have with the pits?

24      A    They have the same data.  Now,

25 Transocean has their own display of their
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1 data plus mine.  If I recall, they have a

2 graph display, like a log display that shows

3 the trends.

4      Q    Do they have any data that they

5 can see that you cannot personally see from

6 your unit?

7      A    Yes, sir.  Sometimes when they

8 shut down the well and I monitor it on the

9 choke, they isolate it to where we can't see

10 the pressures sometimes.  And we have asked

11 them for awhile to let us mount our own

12 sensor, and they never would let us.

13      Q    Where would you mount that sensor?

14      A    It would be mounted on the choke

15 system itself, the choke manifold.

16      Q    How do you determine if your

17 flow-in equals your flow-out, sir?

18      A    We just calibrate it.  Once they

19 trip in the hole and get up to their

20 circulating rate, we will calibrate it then,

21 and once they turn their boost pump on, we

22 will recalibrate it then and go from there.

23      Q    Did you have this ability to do

24 that on April 20th?

25      A    No.  We weren't drilling.  And
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1 with all the rig movement, it's hard.

2      Q    But you monitoring flow-in or --

3      A    Yes, we were monitoring, yes, sir,

4 flow-in versus flow-out as far as for the

5 flow-out and pit volume.

6      Q    Are there any alarms that set any

7 trips, sir?  Can you elaborate on that?

8      A    Yes, sir.  We set our pit alarm,

9 pit gain and pit losses real close, and the

10 same thing with flow-out, standpipe

11 pressures and so forth.  It's just a little

12 audible alarm that goes off in the lab.

13      Q    And what parameters were those

14 alarms set at, to the best of your

15 knowledge, on the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

16      A    We had the pit gain and pit losses

17 set at 20, due to the rig rock.  Like when

18 they moved the crane, sometimes we would get

19 a negative 30, 20 to 50-barrel gain or loss

20 or so forth.  More or less, it's 20 barrels,

21 25 barrels.

22      Q    And I guess the correction factor

23 is what you're talking about?

24      A    Yes.

25      Q    Is there any other correction
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1 factors that are taken into place?

2      A    No, sir.

3      Q    Were any alarms turned off or

4 bypassed on the evening of the 20th?

5      A    No, sir.

6      Q    Specifically, going back to the

7 unit, when looking at pit volume, what type

8 of units are you looking at for barrel-wise

9 on pits?

10      A    What do you mean by units?

11      Q    Like, are you looking at

12 100-barrel units or are you looking at

13 50-barrel units, 10-barrel units?  What's

14 the scale?

15      A    We use -- As far as our pit gain,

16 we have a graph, usually zero to 100.

17      Q    The reason I'm asking -- I'm not

18 trying to trip you up or anything, but like

19 if you're looking at a 200-barrel scale as

20 opposed to a 50, you're not going to see a

21 10 --

22      A    Correct.

23      Q    But to the best of your knowledge,

24 was it locked at 100-barrel?

25      A    No, sir.  It would wrap.  Like a
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1 time log like that, you can wrap it 10

2 times.

3      Q    Okay.

4      A    If you have a loss this way, it

5 would wrap so many times.  And a gain, the

6 other way it would wrap.  It would keep

7 wrapping.  It would keep drawing the line.

8      Q    If you were to see any type of

9 potential problem with the data, what are

10 your next steps or what are you required to

11 do?

12      A    We call the rig floor, and then we

13 log it down in the book.  If we show a pit

14 gain or a pit loss, change in flow-out, we

15 call the rig floor.

16      Q    Is that something that is a

17 written procedure or something that you

18 follow?

19      A    Yes, sir, we always follow that.

20      Q    We will move on to the negative

21 test.  I provided you with your written

22 statement in front of you, and I think

23 there's something that's highlighted.  I may

24 have not highlighted it.

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    I think I did.

2      A    I see it's highlighted.

3      Q    And I don't know what you meant,

4 so I was just asking for a clarification.

5 It says that the "negative test showed

6 straight."  Can you please elaborate?

7      A    What I meant on that was after we

8 did the negative test and went in and

9 finished the displacement.  It's not my job

10 to determine if the negative test was good

11 or bad.  That's not my job to do that.  I

12 seen they had finished the test and went

13 back in to do the final displacement.

14      Q    I know it's not your job to

15 interpret the negative test, and I don't

16 know if you have had any conversations

17 outside of Ms. Cathleenia Willis, but did

18 you discuss any of the results of the

19 negative tests or what was going on on the

20 rig floor with anybody?

21      A    No, sir.

22      Q    What was the process of displacing

23 the riser with sea water, sir?

24      A    The displacement with the sea

25 water is when they pump their 16-pound
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1 spacer so many strokes above the wellhead,

2 follow it with sea water underneath it,

3 that's how they perform their negative test.

4      Q    Were you checking for returns

5 during this time, sir?

6      A    I was always watching the returns.

7 Every time they turned the pumps off, it was

8 fine.  No flow.

9      Q    In the previous returns, did you

10 have any type of gas cut mud while you were

11 out there?

12      A    No, sir, not while I was out

13 there.  Like I said, I just got out there on

14 the 20th.

15      Q    I know.  And were you checking for

16 gas cut mud while you were displacing the

17 riser?

18      A    I don't check for gas cut mud.

19 That's the mud engineer.  I just monitor my

20 gas.

21      Q    And where is the mud engineer

22 located, sir?

23      A    The mud engineer has got his own

24 lab, and then they go down to the shakers to

25 catch the mud and stuff, and the shaker hand
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1 will catch the mud, also, for them and they

2 will call out the mud weight, if there's any

3 cut or anything like that, mud cut.

4      Q    During this time, do you recall

5 any information called out over the intercom

6 by the mud engineer?

7      A    No, sir.

8      Q    I'm going to move now to the

9 transferring to the DAMON BANKSTON.  Do you

10 recall what the configuration was when they

11 were off-loading to the DAMON BANKSTON?

12      A    All I know is that they said their

13 returns was going to be going back to the

14 boat, they were going to be moving a lot of

15 mud around and so forth.

16      Q    Were they going through the trip

17 tank or the shale shaker house, sir?

18      A    As far as I know, they were taking

19 returns back across the flowline, through

20 the gumbo buster, and from there, I don't

21 recall where it was going from there, if it

22 was going directly to the boat or any other

23 reserve pits.

24      Q    Okay.  At that time, was the full

25 package of all the data that you have access
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1 to and that Transocean has being recorded

2 and monitored on the systems?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    I know you arrived on April 20th,

5 your previous testimony informed me, but

6 after four or five hours there, had you

7 heard any discussions of any pressure to

8 being moved to the Viosca Knoll 914 well?

9      A    No, sir.

10      Q    Did you have any conversation with

11 Ms. Willis concerning the management of

12 fluids while you were off-loading and

13 transferring?

14      A    No, sir.

15      Q    On the 20th, from your unit, were

16 you satisfied with your ability with all the

17 movement and everything going on on the rig

18 to notice any type of influence?

19      A    I wasn't comfortable with all the

20 rig activity that was going on --

21      Q    Did you address that --

22      A    -- at the time.

23      Q    Did you address that concern to

24 anybody on the rig, sir?

25      A    I came on tour late that afternoon
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1 and the procedures were almost done already.

2 I don't know if it was mentioned during the

3 day or anything like that.

4      Q    So when you came on and they were

5 almost done, not fully completed --

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    -- you were still concerned at

8 that time?

9      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

10      Q    Did you not talk to the rig floor

11 about those?

12      A    No, sir.

13      Q    Were you aware of the "stop the

14 job" authority that you had?

15      A    Yes, sir.

16      Q    Was there any reason that you felt

17 not obligated to use that authority?

18      A    No, sir.

19      Q    When did you personally become

20 aware of the well flowing?

21      A    When it sounded like it was

22 raining outside my unit and I started

23 smelling gas coming through my purge system.

24      Q    And this is pretty much almost

25 immediately before the explosions?
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1      A    Yes, sir.

2      Q    And there was nothing in the unit

3 that indicated to you or any alarms that

4 went off from the data that you were

5 monitoring?

6      A    Not that I had noticed.

7      Q    I'm going to move on to

8 post-incident.  Do you know who Mr. Gisclair

9 is?

10      A    Yes, sir.  He's our INSITE support

11 out of Broussard.

12      Q    Did you ever meet with him after

13 the incident?

14      A    We just looked at the time log.

15      Q    And what did you all discuss?

16      A    Basically, looked at the curves.

17      Q    When did you meet with him?

18      A    It was after I decided -- was able

19 to go back to work.

20      Q    Can you ballpark?  June, July,

21 August?

22      A    July or August.

23      Q    And was anybody else at this

24 meeting?

25      A    No, sir.
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1      Q    What did you all identify on the

2 curves?

3      A    We were looking at all the curve

4 lines for all the pit volumes and so forth,

5 and we was trying to figure out what rig

6 activity was going on at the time, so

7 Gisclair could go in and do his remarks on

8 his time log.

9      Q    Was there anything during this

10 meeting with Mr. Gisclair that you didn't

11 identify on the rig that he brought to your

12 attention during your meeting with him?

13      A    No, sir.

14      Q    So all of the annotations that

15 were made on the logs that he had presented

16 to us previously were comments from both you

17 or Mr. Gisclair?

18      A    Correct.

19      Q    In some of the testimony

20 Mr. Gisclair gave last time before the

21 Board, he had mentioned something about

22 there was erratic flow-out due to crane

23 movement --

24      A    Correct.

25      Q    -- at roughly 10:20 p.m.  I'm
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1 sorry.  8:20.  What type of crane movement

2 was going on to cause the erratic flow?

3      A    As far as I remember, the rig --

4 the crane had been worked on, and I think

5 Dale was testing out the crane.

6      Q    I mean, what type of operation,

7 what was going on that caused such a notice

8 of erratic flow?  Is that something

9 that's --

10      A    Any time the crane comes out of

11 the pedestal, you will see anywheres up to a

12 20 to 30-barrel gain and losses in the pits,

13 and you can actually see it on channel 14 on

14 the rig system, the change in the flow-out.

15 It will either decrease or increase due to

16 the rig rock.

17      Q    Had this been brought to anyone

18 else's attention prior or it was just

19 something that you just accepted?

20      A    It's always accepted like that.

21 We call the rig floor and say, "Look, we're

22 showing a pit gain," if we didn't hear them

23 announce that the crane was coming out of

24 the pedestal, and we verify that the crane

25 was out of the pedestal.
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1      Q    In your review, did you notice

2 that around 2058, which would be 8:58 or

3 9:00 p.m., that the correct flow-out began

4 rapidly exceeding the flow-in?

5      A    I would have to look at the time

6 log.

7      Q    No, it's no problem.  I'm not

8 looking to look at a log right now, to

9 confuse anybody, but I think earlier you

10 testified that you didn't know any

11 indication of flow-in.  Were you having any

12 influx of fluids until the purge system came

13 in?

14      A    Right, I didn't see no

15 indications.

16      Q    And I think the indication, from

17 what the Board has indicated, that time is

18 around 9:40, 9:50 ballpark p.m., and in

19 Mr. Gisclair's testimony, there has been

20 some indication that there has been an

21 influx of fluids around 9:00 p.m., and I was

22 just wondering if that was brought to your

23 attention during that meeting?

24      A    No, sir.  Not that I recall.

25      Q    Were you familiar with
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1 Transocean's well control policies while you

2 were on the rig, sir?

3      A    Not really familiar with

4 Transocean's.  When we're going into well

5 control, we normally do our spreadsheet, we

6 get the pressure readings from the rig floor

7 and all that, and we present the data, but

8 they normally use their procedures, their

9 kill procedures or whatever.

10      Q    I'm just curious.  Were you always

11 on the DEEPWATER HORIZON or were you moving

12 from rig to rig?

13      A    I was on the DEEPWATER HORIZON

14 since day one, after they did their test

15 well, the very first little test well they

16 did.

17      Q    And you were never presented with

18 or shown Transocean's DEEPWATER HORIZON --

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    I'm going to present something to

21 you, and I just want to see -- It should be

22 in front of you, and I'm going to refer to

23 Bates No. BP-HZN-MBI00023276, and this comes

24 from Transocean's well control policy.  I

25 know you haven't seen it before.  I will
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1 give you a second to read it.  There should

2 be a highlighted section on the second page

3 of it.  It's in the "Prevention and

4 procedures of well control activities."

5      MR. GODWIN:

6           Look at the second page, also?

7      MR. MATHEWS:

8           Yes, sir.  There should be a

9 highlighted section.

10      MR. GODWIN:

11           We have it.  Thank you.

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. MATHEWS:

13      Q    And it reads, "Whenever possible,

14 limit circulation to a single active pit,

15 strictly enforce pit management and

16 carefully monitor for any discrepancies

17 during trips."

18           What do you think that means to

19 you, sir?

20      A    That means that they went into --

21 they go into a one-pit monitoring system to

22 monitor the volumes.

23      Q    Was this occurring on April 20th

24 or were you switching and dumping from

25 active pit to active pit?
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1      A    They were moving a lot of mud

2 around from different pits, reserve pits,

3 active pits, trip tanks, sand traps.  They

4 were moving a lot of mud around.

5      Q    I know this is the first time

6 you're looking at this document, but do you

7 think the activities that were occurring on

8 April 20th were in accordance with the

9 policy right here?

10      A    No, sir.

11      MR. MATHEWS:

12           Thank you.  At this time, I have

13 no further questions, Mr. Keith.  We may

14 have some later on.  Some other Board

15 members may have some.

16      THE WITNESS:

17           Thank you.

18      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

19           Any from BOEM?  Coast Guard?

20 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

21      Q    Good morning, sir.

22      A    Good morning.

23      Q    You said, just to follow up a

24 little bit there with Mr. Mathews'

25 questions, you said "they" were moving
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1 around a lot of mud.  Was someone

2 specifically coordinating the movement of

3 the mud?

4      A    The guys in the pit room, the mud

5 engineer.

6      Q    Okay.  And were you told or were

7 you part of any JSA prior to the movement of

8 any of the mud?

9      A    No, sir.

10      Q    Okay.  Do you know why they were

11 moving so much mud?

12      A    I know the tank cleaners were

13 fixing to come on tour around midnight, get

14 ready to start cleaning the pits.

15      Q    And do you know why they were on

16 there cleaning the pits?  Was it for the rig

17 move?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    Was there any other activity that

20 you're aware of as far as the mud goes or

21 any other preparations for the rig move?

22      A    No, sir.

23      Q    Okay.  When -- Well, we will come

24 back to that.  How long have you worked

25 offshore, did you say?
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1      A    18 years.

2      Q    And you have been on board the

3 DEEPWATER HORIZON since the test well, as

4 you indicated?

5      A    Yes, sir.

6      Q    What room were you assigned on

7 board the HORIZON?

8      A    223.

9      Q    Does it always stay the same?

10      A    Yes.  Sometimes they move us,

11 depending on the rig activity.  They will

12 put us in a different room, but that was our

13 normal room.  I think it was 223.

14      Q    Okay.  And do you recall what

15 lifeboat you were assigned?

16      A    It would obviously be one and

17 three.

18      Q    Okay.  Are you familiar with the

19 DEEPWATER HORIZON's emergency station bill?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    Are you assigned any specific

22 duties?

23      A    No, sir.  I just report to the

24 capsule.

25      Q    You just report to the captain?
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1      A    The "capsule."

2      Q    Oh, the capsule.  Okay.  The

3 lifeboats?

4      A    Or wherever they tell us to muster

5 at.

6      Q    That's where I was going next.

7 Where is your primary muster station for the

8 lifeboat, lifeboat one?

9      A    It would be right outside.  Right

10 outside the capsule.  We first walk up to it

11 and they check roll, and they tell us to

12 back up and form a line, get in line and so

13 forth.

14      Q    Do you participate in the weekly

15 drills?

16      A    Yes, sir.

17      Q    Okay.

18      A    Fire drills, yes, sir.

19      Q    And on those weekly drills, is it

20 standard that when there is an announcement

21 of evacuate the rig, that you do go to the

22 lifeboats or the capsules as you call them

23 and take the muster there?

24      A    Right.

25      Q    We call that the embarkation deck.
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1 You take muster there, and then once you

2 check off, then that's when you get into the

3 lifeboat?

4      A    Correct.

5      Q    Okay.  Now, during the weekly

6 drills, do you participate in drills

7 combined together, for example, fire and

8 abandon unit, or is this simply one drill

9 one day, one drill the next?

10      A    It's simply just that one drill.

11 We will go down to the capsule for the first

12 one, and then they will announce the, I

13 guess, abandon, whichever one is next, but

14 we're always there.

15      Q    So you do do them in conjunction

16 with each other?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    So you do drills in conjunction,

19 for example, a fire, and then an abandon

20 unit drill?

21      A    Yes, sir.

22      Q    Okay.

23      A    But we're still just stationed

24 right there at the capsules.

25      Q    Okay.  So I understand then that
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1 you do not have any specific duties on the

2 watch, quarter and station bill or the

3 station bill of HORIZON, so when an

4 emergency is called out, your primary duty

5 is just to report to the lifeboats?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    Okay.  Now, is there ever any

8 occasion where you would be required to

9 muster up in the cinema room?

10      A    Yes, sir.

11      Q    And when is that?

12      A    Like when the weather is bad, they

13 will announce to report to the cinema room

14 and the other one report to the galley.

15      Q    All right.  And would you be

16 prompted then by someone saying that over

17 the public address system?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    Okay.  And if no one said anything

20 as far as report to the cinema room or

21 report to the galley, would you immediately

22 then just go to the lifeboats?

23      A    The lifeboats.

24      Q    Okay.  Do you recall when is the

25 last time you participated in a fire drill?
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1      A    I was off for my 14 days, so it

2 would have been the prior time I was back on

3 the rig.

4      Q    Is that Sunday?  Are they

5 typically on Sunday?

6      A    Yes, sir.

7      Q    And lifeboat drills, the same

8 thing?

9      A    Yes, sir.

10      Q    Abandon drill?

11      A    Correct.

12      Q    Okay.  What about a man overboard?

13      A    We don't participate in the man

14 overboard.

15      Q    Okay.  Well control drill?

16      A    We will sit in our unit for well

17 control drills.

18      Q    Okay.  And then just wait for

19 instructions?

20      A    Correct.

21      Q    Okay.  And do you participate with

22 the drill crew during well control drills?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    Okay.  You just stand by?

25      A    Stand by, correct.
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1      Q    What about a hurricane evacuation

2 drill?

3      A    I don't recall ever going through

4 a hurricane evacuation drill.

5      Q    Okay.  When drilling or during any

6 well operations, have you ever been excused

7 from actually attending your muster station?

8      A    Yes, sir, we have, during certain

9 situations when we're drilling.

10      Q    Sure.  And can you give me a

11 couple of examples maybe of what may be

12 going on that you would be excused from your

13 weekly drill?

14      A    When we're drilling, we might be

15 getting a little bit of gas or something

16 like that, but we normally call the rig

17 floor and they will get us excused.

18      Q    Okay.  And --

19      A    Or --

20      Q    I'm sorry.  Go ahead.

21      A    That's it.

22      Q    Okay.  So would you be notified

23 well in advance on Sunday, "Hey, we're going

24 to have a drill at 10:00"?

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    Okay.  So if you were on tour in

2 the morning, the alarm would go off, and

3 then would you at least do some type of

4 accountability?

5      A    Yes, sir.  We would call the rig

6 floor and we would ask if we had to go to

7 the drill or not, and lot of times they

8 would excuse us.  Sometimes they wouldn't,

9 depending on the rig activities.

10      Q    Sure.  I understand.  The drill

11 crew themselves then, they would stay on the

12 drill floor?

13      A    Yes, sir.  As far as I know, yes,

14 sir.

15      Q    Okay.  And do you know if they

16 would do accountability there?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    And do you know where they would

19 report your presence?

20      A    They would I think call the bridge

21 and let the captain know.

22      Q    Okay.  All right.  Would they do

23 the same thing for a fire drill?  Since you

24 didn't have any duties or responsibilities,

25 would they allow you to stay in your unit
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1 and just do accountability?

2      A    Yes, sir, the same thing.

3      Q    Okay.  Do you know if the

4 DEEPWATER HORIZON uses the T-card method for

5 accountability?

6      A    No, sir, it's just a muster list.

7 When we go up to the capsules, in front of

8 each capsule, they have a guy for each

9 muster station.  He looks at our names on

10 our hard hats, writes them down and checks

11 them off.

12      Q    Okay.  And I think I have already

13 asked this, and I will go ahead and do it

14 again just to refresh myself.  Have you ever

15 participated in a well control drill that

16 led to an evacuation or abandon unit drill?

17      A    No, sir.

18      Q    Do you have an office inside the

19 accommodations?

20      A    No, sir.

21      Q    Okay.  So you primarily work in

22 your unit then?

23      A    Correct.

24      Q    Okay.  Do you work in there with

25 anyone else?
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1      A    MWD.  Our MWD guys that run the

2 downhole tools.

3      Q    What's MWD?

4      A    Measurement While Drilling.  They

5 have gamma tools, resistivity tools, ECD

6 tools that they go downhole, the downhole

7 formation.

8      Q    So the night of the accident,

9 after you got in -- You got into the unit

10 about 5:30; is that right?

11      A    Yes, sir.

12      Q    You crew changed with Cathleenia?

13      A    Correct.

14      Q    Was there anyone else in there

15 with you?

16      A    No, sir.  MWD was off the rig.

17 They weren't on the rig.

18      Q    Okay.  Did you ever leave the

19 unit, your unit?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    Between 5:30 and the time of the

22 accident?

23      A    Yeah.

24      Q    Okay.  And how often did you leave

25 and where did you go?
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1      A    I just left one time.  I think it

2 was just before 9:00.  I went down to use

3 the bathroom and get a cup of coffee and

4 smoke a cigarette in the coffee shop.

5      Q    And that's in the accommodations?

6      A    Yes, sir.

7      Q    On the second deck?

8      A    It's on the second deck, yes, sir.

9      Q    Now, where is your unit actually

10 on board?  Where is it on board the HORIZON?

11      A    My unit is just above the

12 Halliburton, where they have their cement

13 unit, and it's the next deck above that, and

14 behind my unit is the rig floor firewall,

15 and there's a door to go in there.  It's on

16 the back side of the rig floor.

17      Q    Okay.  So you're on the drill

18 floor, the unit is on the drill floor?

19      A    Not actually on the drill floor.

20 It's behind the firewall.

21      Q    Okay.

22      A    It's outside the rig floor.

23      Q    All right.  I got you.  It's on

24 the same level, though?

25      A    The same level.
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1      Q    As the drill floor?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    So is that unit permanently

4 attached to the HORIZON?

5      A    It's welded down, grounded down.

6      Q    All right.  Now, who owns that

7 unit?  Is that Transocean property or

8 Sperry/Halliburton?

9      A    Halliburton.

10      Q    So based upon you commenting that

11 you went down to the coffee shop --

12      MR. GODWIN:

13           Just one moment.

14      LCDR. BUTTS:

15           Oh, I'm sorry.

16      MR. GODWIN:

17           Thank you, sir.

18 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

19      Q    So you're able to leave your unit

20 at any time you need to?

21      A    Depending on the rig activity.

22 And when we do leave, we call either the AD

23 or the driller to let them know we're

24 stepping out, so they can go ahead and

25 monitor while we're gone.
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1      Q    Okay.  So it sounds like when

2 you're in there, you're almost a second set

3 of eyes for the driller and the assistant

4 driller?

5      A    Yes, sir.

6      Q    So you wouldn't necessarily need

7 to have someone come in and stand by for you

8 or anything like that?  You just call the

9 drill floor, "Hey, guys, I'm stepping out,"

10 and then check back in with them when you

11 get back?

12      A    Correct.

13      Q    And you said that was around 9:00?

14      A    Yes, sir.  I can't exactly

15 remember the exact time.

16      Q    Okay.  Well, since you have been

17 on the rig since its test well, I guess you

18 were pretty familiar with the layout of the

19 rig?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    Okay.  And the drill floor?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    Okay.  How many times on tour do

24 you actually visit the drill floor?  Do you

25 come and go often?
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1      A    We try to stay off there as much

2 as we can.  Usually for meetings prior to

3 cement jobs, to get pipe tallied, anything

4 like that.  But we normally try to avoid the

5 rig floor.

6      Q    How close is your unit to the

7 drill floor in proximity?

8      A    My unit, I would say where the

9 drillers sit at at their console, 20 feet,

10 25 feet.  The same thing with the center of

11 the rig floor maybe, 25 to 30 feet.

12      Q    Okay.  I want to make sure I get

13 this term right.  You said your unit was

14 behind -- What type of wall was it?

15      A    It's a firewall.

16      Q    A firewall?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    Does your unit sit flat on the

19 deck there?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    And that decking, is that steel or

22 is that fiberglass reinforced, plastic?

23      A    Steel.

24      Q    Steel.  Okay.  Do you know if your

25 unit is located in a hazardous zone?
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1      A    I think it was classified Class 1.

2      Q    The area?

3      A    Yes, sir, the area.

4      Q    And did your unit meet those

5 standards?

6      A    Yes, sir.  The unit was always

7 purged at all times.

8      Q    Can you explain what "purged" is,

9 how that kind of works?

10      A    Purged is just pressurization.  We

11 have a vent hose.  Any time you open up the

12 door, it brings more air in, to keep the

13 unit at a certain pressure.

14      Q    Okay.  And is the idea to keep the

15 explosive environment outside of it?

16      A    Correct.  And if an explosive

17 environment does come in, like gas, it will

18 shut down.

19      Q    And I have read that in your

20 witness statement.  What do you mean, it

21 shuts down?  Does that mean it shuts down

22 all of your electrical equipment inside of

23 your unit?

24      A    It shuts everything down, correct.

25      Q    And did it that evening?
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1      A    Yes, sir.

2      Q    What's the dimensions of your

3 unit?  I'm going to get into that in just a

4 few minutes here.  Do you know the

5 dimensions?

6      A    I would say six foot wide, 20 feet

7 long by about six and a half foot tall

8 approximately.

9      Q    Okay.  Is this unit similar to the

10 one Mr. Gordon was in and uses?

11      A    No, sir.

12      Q    Completely different?

13      A    Completely different, yes, sir.

14      Q    Okay.  What logging equipment is

15 inside?

16      A    Like logging equipment as far as

17 for computers, hydrogen generators for our

18 gas equipment, a sink for us to wash our

19 hands, and monitors, computer equipment.

20      Q    Okay.  Inside there, is there a

21 fire alarm, a pull station if there was a

22 fire inside of your unit?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    Is there a smoke detector inside?

25      A    I don't recall having a smoke
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1 detector.

2      Q    If you smoked a cigarette in

3 there, would the alarm go off?

4      A    I don't recall having a smoke

5 detector at all.

6      Q    Are there any heat sensors?

7      A    Not that I recall.

8      Q    Okay.  What about a general alarm

9 bell, red bell on the wall?

10      A    No, sir.

11      Q    Okay.  What about a public address

12 speaker, was there a speaker inside there

13 that you could hear what happens?

14      A    There's a speaker that we hear the

15 rig announcements on.

16      Q    Okay.

17      A    Yeah.

18      Q    All right.  I noticed in your

19 statement, you said you had to put your

20 T-shirt across your face?

21      A    Yes.

22      Q    Was there any type of --

23      A    Like this (indicating).

24      Q    Was there any type of emergency

25 breathing device or anything like that for
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1 you in there?

2      A    No, sir.

3      Q    No breathing device or anything

4 like that?

5      A    No, sir.

6      Q    Do you know if there were any gas

7 sensors inside your unit?

8      A    Yes, sir.  That's another reason

9 why my unit shut down.

10      Q    Okay.  What type of sensors are

11 those?

12      A    I don't recall.  I would have to

13 get with my technicians.

14      Q    And when those sensors are

15 activated, do you know if they alarm on the

16 bridge?

17      A    No, sir, they don't.

18      Q    They just alarm there internally

19 for your awareness?

20      A    Yes.  It just shuts the unit down.

21 The same thing with my purge system.

22      Q    Is there any audible or visual

23 alarm to you to indicate that there's gas in

24 there or do you simply recognize that your

25 equipment went down, so there must be gas?
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1      A    There's no audible, lights or

2 alarms, no, sir.

3      Q    Is there a telephone in there?

4      A    Yes, sir.

5      Q    Okay.  And is it connected within

6 the rig?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    Okay.  What about a sound-powered

9 telephone?

10      A    A what?

11      Q    A telephone.  Probably not then.

12 Thank you.  What about a radio?  A

13 sound-powered telephone?

14      MR. GODWIN:

15           Could you ask him that again?

16 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

17      Q    A sound-powered telephone?  "No"?

18      A    No, just a regular phone that we

19 can call out on or call the rig floor on or

20 anybody else.

21      Q    Okay.  And usually those type of

22 phones are used by electricity.

23 Sound-powered telephones don't necessarily

24 work on electricity.  That's the only reason

25 I was asking.  That's fine.
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1      MR. GODWIN:

2           He didn't understand what you

3 said.

4      THE WITNESS:

5           It works off of electricity.

6 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

7      Q    Okay.  What about a radio?

8      CAPT. HIGGINS:

9           Sir, he's not trying to confuse

10 you.  It's just on Navy vessels and Coast

11 Guard vessels, there are phones that are

12 powered by the power of your voice as

13 opposed to electricity.  That's all.

14      THE WITNESS:

15           Okay.

16 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

17      Q    Yes.  No worries.  What about a

18 radio, a VHF?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    So you couldn't hear any

21 communications?

22      A    No.

23      Q    And you may not know, but the

24 construction of the unit itself, I'm

25 interested in that.  The bulkheads, the
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1 walls, the doors, were there any windows

2 installed on your unit?

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    Okay.  Do you know if any of those

5 materials that made up that unit were fire

6 retardant?

7      A    The metal.  The building is made

8 out of metal.

9      Q    Aluminum?

10      A    No, it's metal.

11      Q    Steel?

12      A    Steel.

13      Q    Great.  Okay.  What about the

14 materials inside the cabinets, the floor, do

15 you know if any of those are fire retardant?

16      A    It's all metal cabinets.

17      Q    Okay.  Were there any fire

18 extinguishers inside of your unit?

19      A    Yes, sir.

20      Q    Do you know what type?

21      A    I don't recall what type.  No, I

22 can't.

23      Q    There was a fire extinguisher

24 there?

25      A    Yes, sir.  We had one on each side
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1 of the unit.

2      Q    Did you have a life jacket inside

3 of your unit?

4      A    No, sir.  We were not required to

5 have life jackets.

6      Q    Okay.  Where did you get your life

7 vest that day?

8      A    At the muster point or the

9 lifeboat, or inside.

10      Q    Is your unit protected by any

11 falling debris?  For example, if something

12 was falling down, was there any type of

13 secondary overhead or anything like that?

14      A    No, sir.

15      Q    Okay.  Do you know if the AC unit

16 that was to your AC and heat, if there was

17 an AC, air conditioning unit and heating

18 unit?

19      A    Yes, sir.

20      Q    Did they meet Class 1, Div. 1

21 standards; do you know?

22      A    As far as I know, yes, sir.

23      Q    As far as you know.  Okay.  Now,

24 the events, you were inside your unit, and

25 how did you become aware that something was
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1 going on?

2      A    It sounded like it was raining

3 outside my unit, and then -- But prior to

4 the sound, my monitors started vibrating on

5 the wall, and normally when they vibrate,

6 it's like when Halliburton turns on their

7 cement lab, first turn it on.

8           They started vibrating.  I'm

9 talking about just like this on the wall

10 (indicating), barely vibrating, and then I

11 heard like -- it sounded like it was

12 raining, and I started smelling the gas

13 fumes.

14           When I started smelling the gas

15 fumes, my monitors vibrated real hard on my

16 walls and I heard a loud noise, like a

17 whistling sound, and by then, I went to grab

18 my hard hat, which I always keep right here

19 on the side of me, and by the time I picked

20 it up, all my lights and all that had went

21 out due to the gas coming in my unit.

22 That's when I was aware of anything going

23 on.

24      Q    That's great.  Thank you.  Now,

25 after you identified that there was gas in
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1 your unit, what did you do?  And we will

2 just kind of take it step by step all the

3 way up to the lifeboats.

4      A    The first thing I did was grab my

5 hard hat, my safety glasses, stepped up out

6 of my chair, and I immediately got away from

7 my computer rack, because my breaker box in

8 the back started arcing, sparking.

9      Q    Okay.

10      A    And I went towards the other side

11 of the unit, and when I opened up the door,

12 I could not leave the unit due to the

13 flames.  My sample-catching unit right

14 across from me was on fire.  The deck in

15 between the units was on fire, so I went

16 ahead and shut the door.

17      Q    Now, when you're standing at the

18 door, in what direction in relationship to

19 the DEEPWATER HORIZON are you looking?  Are

20 you looking forward?

21      A    I'm looking away from the rig

22 floor.  I'm facing the door.  There's a

23 walkway in between my two units.  In other

24 words, I had my back to the rig floor.

25      Q    I got you.
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1      A    I was at my door --

2      Q    Okay.

3      A    -- trying to get out.  But I

4 cracked the door open.

5      Q    Can you lean up a little bit to

6 the microphone?

7      A    When I cracked the door open --

8      Q    Okay.

9      A    -- I seen all the flames.  My

10 sample-catching unit was on fire due to the

11 liquid, gas, oil, whatever it was, that was

12 all over the deck and my sample-catching

13 unit, so I shut the door.

14      Q    Okay.

15      A    And as a matter of maybe 10

16 seconds, I heard and felt a loud explosion,

17 and I heard like a "whooshing" sound, and my

18 paneling, the back side of my wall in the

19 back was starting to buckle off the wall due

20 to the heat.

21           I cracked the door open.  My

22 sample-catching unit was still on fire next

23 door.  My air conditioners were starting to

24 melt and stuff get on fire inside of my lab.

25           I looked on the deck.  The deck
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1 was clear.  I was able to walk down to the

2 next deck, go down a flight of stairs, which

3 is about 20 feet.  I turned and -- Yeah, I'm

4 fine.  I turned and passed by the

5 Halliburton lab and I found one of my

6 friends face down on the deck, the crane

7 operator, and I checked for a pulse and I

8 called for a "man down" five or six times,

9 and finally some Transocean guys came.  They

10 attended to him.  They told me to get to the

11 lifeboats.

12      Q    And that was Dale?

13      A    That was Dale, yes, sir.

14      Q    Okay.  Now, back at your unit,

15 were you able to see where the fire was

16 coming from?

17      A    Somewhere on the rig floor,

18 underneath the rig floor.

19      Q    Okay.  And as you went out of your

20 unit, did you have a couple different ways

21 that you could leave the rig floor or was

22 there one route?

23      A    There's actually two or three

24 ways.

25      Q    Good.
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1      A    Instead of turning left to go to

2 the Halliburton, I could have went behind

3 the shaker room, and then to the living

4 quarters that way.  But I decided to go the

5 way I went due to the liquid and stuff that

6 was on that back side deck.

7      Q    Okay.

8      A    There was less liquids the other

9 way.

10      Q    Okay.  So it sounds like you had

11 several different ways that you could get

12 out of that area.  What about the drill

13 floor, you know, the guys that were on the

14 drill floor that were fighting this thing,

15 how many ways off of there did they have; do

16 you know?

17      A    There's a way through their tool

18 room.

19      Q    Okay.

20      A    There's a way outside the tool

21 room on the same side, where they bring

22 in -- It's like a gantry crane.  There's

23 walkways to go down through there.  The same

24 thing on the other side of the driller's

25 shack.
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1      Q    Okay.  After attending to Dale

2 there, you went down to the lifeboats then?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    Can you pick up from there?  What

5 was the scene there at the lifeboat?

6      A    There was a lot of chaos.  We were

7 trying to get muster a lot of times.  A

8 couple people were trying to jump over the

9 handrails and so forth.

10           We finally managed to start

11 getting a lot of people in the boats.  When

12 I got on the boat, they brought in, I think

13 it was one Transocean guy that was hurt

14 pretty bad.  They put him by the door in the

15 deal and they helped attend to him.

16      Q    Okay.  You know, from practicing

17 this muster thing every week, what was going

18 on?  We just couldn't get a muster it didn't

19 seem like.

20      A    I really don't know.  They were

21 trying to do a count-off, a count-off first

22 just to see how many people were there.

23      Q    Right.

24      A    And from there on, we just managed

25 just to finally get into the capsules.
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1      Q    Okay.  So it doesn't sound like

2 the hard hat name and the check-off list was

3 actually that effective?

4      A    Right.  A lot of people didn't

5 have their hard hats and all that stuff.

6      Q    Okay.  Now, the lifeboat

7 embarkation area, is that deck also steel?

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    Were there any fluids on the deck

10 there?

11      A    Not that I recall.

12      Q    Okay.  Did you see anybody

13 slipping and falling?

14      A    No, sir.

15      Q    Okay.  Were there any fluids on

16 the lifeboats themselves?

17      A    Not that I recall.  I don't recall

18 seeing any.

19      Q    While you were standing there

20 taking the most -- I think you said that you

21 were standing about 30 minutes?

22      A    It seemed like it.

23      Q    Yeah, I hear you.  Were you

24 concerned with any falling debris?

25      A    Yes.
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1      Q    Because I believe this lifeboat,

2 this embarkation deck is not protected from

3 above from falling debris?

4      A    Yeah, we were basically just

5 worried about the derrick coming down on us.

6      Q    Okay.  Anything else?

7      A    And the fire, of course, you know.

8 Everybody kept saying we got to hurry up and

9 leave, hurry up and leave.

10      Q    Okay.  Were you wearing fire

11 retardant coveralls?

12      A    Yes, sir.

13      Q    Okay.  Did you have your leather

14 gloves with you?

15      A    They were in the room.

16      Q    Okay.  Are those standard types of

17 personal protective equipment that

18 Transocean provides you or Halliburton

19 provides you?

20      A    They provided them in our lockers

21 in the room, Transocean.  I had my

22 Halliburton gloves with me.

23      Q    How would you rate the fire

24 retardant coveralls?  Beneficial to you?

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    Okay.

2      A    That's how I didn't get burned.

3      Q    Okay.  Thank you.  Is there an

4 area in the drill floor or in any of the

5 surrounding areas there, an area considered

6 a safe refuge area?

7      A    Yes, sir.  They have like a tool

8 room.

9      Q    Okay.  Do you know if during well

10 control drills -- And I beg your pardon.

11 Did you say you did not participate in well

12 control drills?

13      A    I did not participate in well

14 control drills.

15      Q    Well, let's not go there then.

16 Okay.  But the tool room you said could be

17 used as a safe refuge area?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    Do you know if the driller's shack

20 is protected against blasts?  Is there any

21 type of blast wall or anything to protect

22 it?

23      A    They have like a welded mesh cage.

24 I don't know what the square dimensions are

25 on it, but glass, also.
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1      Q    Is that to protect them against

2 flying debris?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    Do you know if it's protected from

5 heat and flames?

6      A    I don't know.

7      Q    Do you know if there's any

8 installed fire suppression system there in

9 the derrick on the drill floor?

10      A    I don't know.

11      Q    Okay.  Did you hear any

12 announcements over the public address system

13 at all?

14      A    Not that I recall.

15      Q    I know your unit was on fire.

16      A    Yes, sir.  I was just trying to

17 get out.

18      Q    Okay.  When you did get to the

19 lifeboat and you started boarding, can you

20 tell me about that?  How easy was that for

21 you to get in there?  I think there were 73

22 passengers or occupants trying to get in

23 there?

24      A    It was fairly easy, but there was

25 a lot of confusion on how to get everybody
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1 seated in, strapped in right.

2      Q    And by the gesture there, you're

3 suggesting the seat belts?

4      A    The seat belts, correct.

5      Q    What are those seat belts like in

6 that lifeboat?

7      A    They're color-coded, like yellow,

8 red, yellow, red, yellow, red, and I think

9 they're made out of nylon bands.

10      Q    Okay.

11      A    And they got like quick latches

12 (indicating).

13      Q    Are they a lap belt or do they go

14 over the shoulders?

15      A    Shoulder, and I think there was a

16 little lap belt, also.

17      Q    Okay.  And you said people were

18 having trouble with them?

19      A    Yeah.  Just the mass confusion of

20 getting the right ones, you know, the right

21 side put on.  I seen some people with one

22 side red and the other yellow, you know.

23      Q    Yeah.  Did you get yours on okay?

24      A    Yes, sir.

25      Q    Okay.  Could you see inside the
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1 lifeboat?  Was the light on inside?

2      A    You could see fairly well.

3      Q    Was that because of the fire in

4 the derrick or was that because of lighting

5 in the lifeboat?

6      A    I think just because of the

7 brightness of the fire.

8      Q    Okay.  And you were assigned

9 lifeboat one.  Do you know how many people

10 were in lifeboat one?

11      A    No, sir.  I don't recall.

12      Q    Where did you sit in lifeboat one?

13      A    Not too far from the door.

14      Q    Okay.  So in the back?

15      A    No, it would actually be the front

16 when you first come in.

17      Q    Okay.

18      A    As you muster, you're supposed to

19 go all the way around, so that it fills up,

20 and I want to say me and -- I can't recall

21 his name.  He works for BP.  We were

22 probably like fifth or sixth to the last

23 person in there.

24      Q    Okay.  The last ones to board?

25      A    To board, right.
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1      Q    Okay.  And when you got in, could

2 you see how full the lifeboat was?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    Was it pretty full?

5      A    Pretty full, yeah.

6      Q    Okay.  Were people laying down?

7      A    No, sir.

8      Q    Were there any stretchers inside

9 of the lifeboats?

10      A    Not that I recall.  I think there

11 are some in between, but there was none on

12 the seats or anything.

13      Q    Okay.  So the gentleman that was

14 injured, that was brought over, was he in a

15 stretcher?

16      A    No, sir.  He was just sitting up

17 by the door.

18      Q    Okay.  Who was in charge of the

19 lifeboat?

20      A    I think they call him the

21 boatswain.  They had trouble cranking ours.

22      Q    Starting it?

23      A    Starting it, yes, sir.  I can't

24 recall his name, but I think he just had to

25 flip another switch to get it to work.
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1      Q    Okay.  The boatswain, was he the

2 gentleman that was driving the boat?  Was he

3 sitting in the coxswain's seat; do you

4 recall?

5      A    I can't recall what his title was.

6      Q    Okay.  The gentleman that you

7 recognized, the boatswain?

8      A    I call him a boatswain, but he

9 would always be on the helideck when the

10 helicopter would arrive, and I know that's

11 one of their job titles.  I don't know if he

12 was the head boatswain or just one of the

13 assistants.

14      Q    Okay.  Was anyone assisting him

15 with getting people into the lifeboat,

16 calming them down?

17      A    I was calming people down.  That

18 BP guy.  I can't remember his name.  And

19 there was somebody else that were trying to

20 calm people down and get them into the

21 boats.

22      Q    When you got over to the DAMON

23 BANKSTON, were you able to get out of the

24 lifeboat okay, and then onto the deck?

25      A    It took awhile.  We bounced up and
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1 down a few times due to the waves and stuff,

2 but once we got to the boat, I would say it

3 was maybe 10 minutes and they finally got us

4 on the boat.

5      Q    Okay.  And is that where you

6 participated in the muster, a muster?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    Was everyone accounted for then?

9      A    As far as I know, yes, sir.

10      Q    The BANKSTON's deck, was it slick?

11 Were there any fluids on the deck?

12      A    Not on the deck where we was at.

13      Q    Okay.

14      A    But I noticed some mud on the

15 sides.  On the sides of the boat, they had

16 some mud towards the back part.

17      Q    Did they have any deck cargo on

18 board?

19      A    Oh, yes, sir.  A lot of cargo.

20      Q    All right.  And so the evacuees,

21 including you, were in between the deck

22 cargo?

23      A    Yes, sir.

24      Q    And they were trying to take

25 accountability that way?
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1      A    Yes, sir.

2      Q    All right.  Now, just going back,

3 if you don't mind, right before you left

4 your unit, the sparks that were coming

5 from the -- Was it the distribution panel,

6 electrical distribution panel?

7      A    It's my breaker box, like in your

8 house, you flip all your switches for your

9 breakers, for your lights to come on and so

10 forth.

11      Q    Okay.  Now, when you were leaving,

12 you said that an explosion occurred and it

13 put out the fire, and right before you left,

14 you saw these sparks in the back.  Did you

15 smell gas there at that time?

16      A    You see, to go back to where when

17 I first smelt the fumes, when I first heard

18 the liquid, smelt the fumes in my unit, I

19 grabbed all my stuff and my unit shut down.

20 When I went to turn to go towards the door,

21 that's when I seen a couple of sparks, but

22 then the sparks had stopped.

23      Q    All right.  So before you left

24 then your unit, the fire was out on the main

25 deck?
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1      A    Yeah, on the main deck.  Yes, sir.

2      Q    All right.  Thank you very much.

3      A    My sample-catching unit was still

4 on fire and spot fires.  We call them spot

5 fires here and there.

6      LCDR. BUTTS:

7           Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Keith.

8      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

9           We have been going over an hour.

10 We will take about a 10-minute break.

11 (Discussion off the record.)

12      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

13           Okay.  We're still on Board

14 questions.

15 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

16      Q    Good morning, sir.  You testified

17 that you had "stop work" authority.  Could

18 you explain to us what training you had in

19 the "stop work" authority and how you could

20 exercise that?

21      A    As far as for the "stop work"

22 process, if we see any unsafe act or

23 anything like that, we will go and tell the

24 people to stop the job.

25      Q    How did you receive training with
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1 regard to that, sir?

2      A    Just going through our process

3 with Halliburton and with Transocean, doing

4 the START card process and stuff like that.

5 We would walk around the deck and see an

6 unsafe act or potential unsafe act.

7      Q    Was your training in the form of a

8 briefing or was it a manual or an

9 instruction?

10      A    Just a briefing.

11      Q    Are you familiar with the vessel's

12 Emergency Response Plan?

13      A    No, sir.

14      Q    Are you familiar with the

15 responsibilities with regard to well control

16 events and that type of "stop work" action

17 as opposed to the slip and fall kind of stop

18 work?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    Are you aware of anyone having

21 exercised "stop work" authority with regard

22 to a well control event?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    You said that you were

25 uncomfortable with the situation relating to
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1 all of the mud moving activities that were

2 going on.  Did you consider exercising your

3 "stop work" authority at that time?

4      A    No, sir.

5      Q    Why not, sir?

6      A    I just don't recall.

7      Q    So "stop work" authority, you're

8 comfortable with it in term of small-level

9 safety issues, but perhaps not with regard

10 to things that would shut down the entire

11 operation?

12      MR. GODWIN:

13           I don't believe that's what he

14 said, sir.  I don't think that's what he's

15 saying.

16 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

17      Q    I'm sorry.  That's a question.

18 Were you familiar or comfortable with

19 exercising "stop work" authority with regard

20 to relatively minor things, like safety

21 issues, but perhaps not with regard to well

22 control events or those situations?

23      MR. GODWIN:

24           Do you understand?

25      THE WITNESS:
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1           Not really.

2      MR. GODWIN:

3           Could you ask it again, sir?  I

4 think he's having difficulty.

5 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

6      Q    You testified, sir, you were

7 uncomfortable with the situation, but you

8 declined to exercise the "stop work"

9 authority.  Why was that?

10      A    I guess I just didn't think of it

11 at the time, you know.

12      Q    Are you aware of anyone that has

13 exercised the "stop work" authority when

14 they were uncomfortable with a well control

15 or a drilling situation?

16      A    No, sir.  Not well control or

17 drilling.

18      Q    What types of things would people

19 exercise their "stop work" authority with

20 regard to?

21      MR. GODWIN:

22           That he would be aware of?

23      CAPT. HIGGINS:

24           That he's aware of, yes.

25      MR. GODWIN:



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 82

1           Thank you.

2      THE WITNESS:

3           Seeing things out on the main

4 deck, crane movement, moving objects over

5 people and their not seeing it, pinchpoints,

6 moving equipment and so forth.

7 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

8      Q    In general, who usually exercises

9 the "stop work" authority?  Is that anyone

10 on board or are there particular people that

11 usually take that action?

12      A    As far as I would say, anybody.

13      Q    Anybody?

14      A    Yes, sir.

15      Q    Mr. Mathews showed you a document

16 before that indicated that there shouldn't

17 be the high level of moving mud activities

18 and that caused you concern.  Should that

19 have raised to a level of a "stop work"

20 order?

21      A    Yes, sir.

22      Q    You believe that it should?

23      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

24      Q    Is it your testimony, sir, that

25 you believe that that should have raised to
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1 the level of a "stop work" order?

2      A    Yes, sir, but I came on tour like

3 at 5:30 that afternoon.  They done had the

4 spacer mud up above the wellhead and so

5 forth.

6      Q    Yes, sir.  Who would have been in

7 a position to have analyzed that in

8 accordance with that criteria and issued

9 that "stop work" authority based on your

10 experience?

11      A    Anybody.

12      Q    Anybody would have?

13      A    Yes.

14      Q    Who would have been in the best

15 position?

16      A    I don't know.

17      Q    You don't know.

18      A    Who would be in the best position

19 to --

20      Q    Who would be in the best position

21 to evaluate that, "Hey, there are too many

22 different things going on at this time

23 that's not in accordance with our best

24 practices," so therefore, a "stop work"

25 order should have been issued?
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1      A    I guess when they were doing the

2 pre-tour --

3      MR. GODWIN:

4           He's not asking you to guess.

5           You're not asking him to guess?

6 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

7      Q    No, I'm not asking you to guess,

8 but based on the experience and the way that

9 the rig operated, who would be in the best

10 position to evaluate that situation to

11 determine whether or not a "stop work" order

12 should have been given?  If you don't know,

13 that's fine.

14      A    I don't.  I still don't understand

15 the question.

16      Q    Yes, sir.  Sir, you testified that

17 the multiple mud moving activities made you

18 uncomfortable.  Who would be in the best

19 position to evaluate that that was a

20 dangerous situation, and therefore issue a

21 "stop work" order?

22      A    The company man, the mud engineer,

23 the guys in the pit room, the rig floor.

24      Q    So there are a lot of people?

25      A    Because that was their procedures
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1 that they brought up to do.

2      Q    Thank you, sir.  With regard to

3 the drills, how long did they usually take?

4      A    The drills?  Like fire drills?

5      Q    Fire drills, abandon ship drills.

6      A    About an hour.

7      Q    Are you familiar at all with the

8 reports that were filed after drills were

9 conducted?

10      A    No, sir.

11      Q    I would like to show you two

12 documents, and their numbers are

13 TRN-USCG-MMS-00024208 and the three pages

14 thereafter and TRN-USCG-MMS-00024204.

15           Sir, referring to the one that has

16 24211 at the bottom -- It should be open to

17 that page, sir.

18      MR. GODWIN:

19           24211?

20      CAPT. HIGGINS:

21           Yes, sir.

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           We have it now.  It's the last

24 page?

25      CAPT. HIGGINS:
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1           Right.

2      MR. GODWIN:

3           Okay, sir.

4 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

5      Q    Do you see the second comment up

6 there where it says, "Drill should be

7 treated as real situations" or words to that

8 effect?  Could you just read that?

9      A    I don't have my reading glasses.

10 "Drills need to be treated as the real

11 deal" --

12      MR. GODWIN:

13           Hold on.

14      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

15           As a judge, I learned to always

16 carry a spare pair.  See how they work.

17 Does that help?

18      THE WITNESS:

19           Yes.

20      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

21           It gives you a scholarly look.

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           Sir, you understand that he has

24 never seen this document before?

25 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:
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1      Q    But do you see what that says?

2      A    "Drills need to be treated as the

3 real deal and all lifesaving equipment needs

4 to be utilized.

5      Q    In your experience with the

6 drills, were they treated as the real deal

7 or is that comment reflective that they

8 were?

9      A    Yes, sir, the real deal.

10      Q    And you testified that they took

11 about an hour?

12      A    45 minutes to an hour.

13      Q    Could you look at the first page

14 of each of those documents?

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           The first page is ending with

17 24204 and the other one is 24208.  Both of

18 them?

19 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

20      Q    Yes, sir.  And how long does it

21 indicate that the drills took in each of

22 those events?

23      MR. GODWIN:

24           Can you point out where you're

25 referring to, sir?
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1      CAPT. HIGGINS:

2           It's towards the top.

3      THE WITNESS:

4           I have seen them go 45 minutes

5 sometimes to an hour.

6 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

7      Q    What do the records indicate?

8      A    It says 15 minutes.

9      Q    Okay.  But your testimony is that

10 was not your experience with regard to the

11 drills?

12      A    They were longer.

13      MR. GODWIN:

14           And the 15 minutes he has referred

15 to on both of the first pages of the

16 documents we numbered.

17      CAPT. HIGGINS:

18           Yes, sir.

19      MR. GODWIN:

20           For that given statement.

21      MR. DYKES:

22           Captain Higgins, could we for

23 clarification get Mr. Keith to define for

24 the record what he considers to be the

25 beginning of the drill and the ending of the
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1 drill, so that we know exactly what he's

2 perceiving to be the start and the finish?

3      THE WITNESS:

4           The beginning of the drill to me

5 is when they first announce it on the PA,

6 ring the bells and so forth, and then the

7 muster point, and then sometimes they will

8 go longer.  The guys on the bridge will read

9 documents, safety things.  They will present

10 how to wear a life jacket and so forth.

11           And then they will fall into

12 the -- I guess it's the abandonment drill

13 next, and then the fire team will come down.

14 Sometimes it takes longer for the fire team

15 to get prepared after they take off all of

16 their equipment.  That's why I'm saying

17 sometimes the drills would go 45 minutes or

18 a little bit longer.

19      MR. DYKES:

20           Thank you.

21 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

22      Q    Sir, referring or turning now to

23 the events of the 20th, do you know who

24 ordered the abandon ship?

25      A    No, sir.
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1      Q    What did you hear with regard to

2 it?  Did you hear an order to evacuate?

3      A    All I recall hearing is a couple

4 of loud beeps or buzzers, alarms, and then

5 everything went silent as far as the rig

6 noise, but I couldn't hear no more paging or

7 anything, because I was trying to get out of

8 my room.  I was concentrating on trying to

9 get out of my lab.

10      Q    Did you hear the general alarm?

11      A    I don't recall, no, sir.  Maybe a

12 brief alarm, like a "beep, beep," and that

13 was it.  I don't recall hearing anybody.

14      Q    And my understanding is you didn't

15 hear a public address system announcement to

16 evacuate?

17      A    Not that I recall, no, sir.

18      Q    When you arrived at the boats, who

19 was in charge?

20      MR. GODWIN:

21           The DAMON BANKSTON?

22 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

23      Q    No, no.  When you arrived at the

24 rescue boats, the rescue boats on board.

25      A    When I got down there, I basically
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1 got with the -- I can't remember his name.

2 He was a drilling engineer with BP, and we

3 kind of helped calm people down to get them

4 to the lifeboats.

5      Q    Do you know who ordered the launch

6 of the lifeboats?

7      A    No, sir.

8      Q    When you arrived at the DAMON

9 BANKSTON, who was in charge there?

10      A    I don't know if it was a captain.

11 All I know is we --

12      MR. GODWIN:

13           He's not asking you to guess.

14      THE WITNESS:

15           We just did a muster.

16 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. HIGGINS:

17      Q    If you don't know, that's fine,

18 sir.

19      A    I don't know.  We just did a

20 muster.

21      Q    Was anyone from the DEEPWATER

22 HORIZON directing the activities of the

23 BANKSTON or was it the captain of the

24 BANKSTON; do you know?

25      A    I don't know.  I don't recall.
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1      Q    How crowded were the lifeboats?

2 Was there enough room for people or not?

3      A    To me, on ours, there was enough

4 room.

5      CAPT. HIGGINS:

6           Thank you very much, sir.

7           Do you have any questions?

8 EXAMINATION BY HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

9      Q    Prior to the time you smelled the

10 gas, did you feel any sense of apprehension

11 or danger?

12      A    Just my monitors vibrating prior

13 to me smelling the gas.

14      Q    And that was just very shortly

15 before then?

16      A    Yes, sir.

17      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

18           Okay.  Marshall Islands?

19           Oh, I'm sorry.

20      MR. DYKES:

21           That's all right.

22 EXAMINATION BY MR. DYKES:

23      Q    Mr. Keith, I want to back up to

24 some of the testimony that you gave

25 Mr. Mathews earlier regarding the negative
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1 tests, and when you came on tour, you stated

2 that they were finishing up the negative

3 tests and they were beginning to continue

4 with the riser displacement?

5      A    Correct.

6      Q    And you also told Mr. Mathews that

7 you had been on the DEEPWATER HORIZON

8 basically for the last 10 years; is that

9 correct?

10      A    Seven to eight years.

11      Q    Seven to eight years.  In that

12 seven to eight-year time frame, have you

13 ever participated in the negative tests or

14 reviewing the data or seeing the data during

15 the negative tests?

16      A    No, sir.  We look at the data, but

17 we do not determine.

18      Q    Do you know how many negative

19 tests have been conducted in the seven or

20 eight years that you have seen?

21      A    No, sir.

22      Q    Are you familiar with the negative

23 test procedure?

24      A    No, sir.

25      Q    Did you notice anything unusual
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1 about what was going on with this based on

2 your previous experience?

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    The riser displacement, based on

5 your seven to eight years on the HORIZON,

6 was there anything that you perceived to be

7 unusual about what they were doing at this

8 point in the operation?

9      A    No, sir.

10      Q    Typical from what you understand

11 they would do the negative test, and then

12 they would continue with the riser

13 displacement?

14      A    Well, we just -- That's correct,

15 to get the sea water so many strokes up

16 above, but they gave us an activity sheet

17 step by step of what they were doing.  They

18 gave that to -- I don't know who it was, in

19 the pre-tour meeting.  It's usually the

20 company man or the rig floor that would get

21 the procedure, and they gave the procedure

22 to Cathleenia Willis.

23      Q    Okay.  Was it your understanding

24 that the continuing with the displacement of

25 the riser to get the spacer back to the
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1 surface, was that part of the riser cleaning

2 operation or was it your understanding that

3 that was still part of the ongoing work of

4 the negative test?

5      A    It's to clean, finish cleaning and

6 flushing the stack, the riser, with sea

7 water.

8      MR. DYKES:

9           Okay.  Thank you.  I have no other

10 questions.

11 EXAMINATION BY CAPT. NGUYEN:

12      Q    Mr. Keith, I just have a couple

13 questions.  In terms of the order of riser

14 displacement and mud off-loading, is this

15 always, mud off-loading, before the riser

16 displacement based on your experience on the

17 HORIZON?

18      A    No, sir.  I don't recall them

19 doing it before.  I have always seen them

20 transfer, taking returns to certain pits,

21 and then when those pits get full, move to

22 other pits, and keep transferring, so forth,

23 until they get the full displacement of the

24 synthetic-based mud.

25      Q    So this is the first time that you
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1 have seen where the riser was displaced and

2 the mud would off-load, so there was no --

3 Was there any mud available if the driller

4 decided to pump mud down?

5      A    They had reserve pits.

6      Q    Was any mud in the reserve pits?

7      A    As far as -- Well, we don't have

8 sensors, the rig didn't have sensors for us

9 to monitor some of the reserve pits.

10      Q    You may not have a sensor, but was

11 there any mud available on the rig due to

12 pump-down?

13      A    I don't know.  That's not my job.

14      Q    But there was mud that was

15 off-loaded to the BANKSTON as far as the

16 riser displacement?

17      A    As far as I know, they were moving

18 mud to the BANKSTON, yes, sir.

19      CAPT. NGUYEN:

20           Thank you, sir.

21      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

22           Any other Board questions?

23           Marshall Islands?

24      MR. LINSIN:

25           Thank you, Your Honor.
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1 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

2      Q    Good morning, Mr. Keith.  My name

3 is Greg Linsin.  I represent the Republic of

4 the Marshall Islands, which was the flag

5 administration for the DEEPWATER HORIZON.

6           I would like to go back to a

7 couple of areas that you have already

8 touched on in your testimony.  Your

9 recollection is that you came on tour about

10 between 5:00 and 5:30; is that correct?

11      A    Around 5:30, yes, sir.

12      Q    And that you spoke with Cathleenia

13 Willis and got a briefing from her before

14 she went off tour; is that correct?

15      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

16      Q    And how long did you talk to

17 Ms. Willis?

18      A    Maybe 10, 10 minutes.

19      Q    And would you summarize what it is

20 she told you about what had happened during

21 the day while she was on duty?

22      A    We just went over the steps sheet

23 of that day, the procedures sheet.

24      Q    And what procedures had she been

25 involved in?
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1      A    I would have to see the sheet.

2      Q    All right.  When you first

3 testified about this, I understood you to

4 say that there were a number of things that

5 had gone on that day that you were

6 uncomfortable with.  Did I hear that

7 correctly?

8      A    When I was on tour.  When I came

9 on tour.

10      Q    Oh, when you were on tour?

11      A    When I had come on tour.

12      Q    Did Ms. Willis tell you in this

13 hand-off discussion with her, did she tell

14 you anything that she had been uncomfortable

15 with while she was on tour?

16      A    No, sir.

17      Q    Then as to the things that you

18 found uncomfortable while you were on tour,

19 you were asked some questions by Captain

20 Higgins about this issue of the movement of

21 the mud and your concern about how much

22 movement was going on.  Why were you

23 concerned about that, first of all?

24      A    Because I couldn't really monitor

25 the volumes in the pits correctly.
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1      Q    And why is that important?

2      A    First, you got to figure out how

3 much they're pumping versus how much you're

4 getting back for displacements or like the

5 cement jobs or whatever.  It's very

6 important.

7      Q    It's important to understand how

8 much mud you're getting out, because you

9 have to be able to balance out what's going

10 in and what's coming out; is that correct?

11      A    Yes, sir, correct.

12      Q    Were there other things that

13 occurred while you were on tour that had

14 caused you to be uncomfortable?

15      A    Not that I recall, no, sir.

16      Q    Had you heard anyone discussing or

17 evaluating the results of the negative tests

18 that occurred that evening?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    Now, you testified that there were

21 certain alarms within your unit that were

22 set to, I believe -- What were the

23 parameters for those alarms?  When would the

24 alarms be activated?

25      A    The pits were set at 20-barrel
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1 gain, 20-barrel loss.

2      Q    And what kind of alarms would

3 occur in your unit if there was a gain or

4 loss in excess of 20 barrels?

5      A    It's just a little audible alarm

6 and it will flash on my little readout.  My

7 alarm panel stays open on my display -- on

8 my display.  Once an alarm reaches, it will

9 flash, also.

10      Q    So it's an audible alarm, and then

11 there's a flashing light as well?

12      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

13      Q    Okay.  And is that alarm synched

14 to any other alarms on the drill floor or

15 elsewhere on the rig?

16      A    No, sir.

17      Q    So if no one is in your unit and

18 that alarm goes off, no one else hears or

19 sees that alarm; is that correct?

20      A    Correct.

21      Q    Now, you testified a few minutes

22 ago that you remained in your unit from

23 about 5:30 until I believe you said

24 9:00 p.m. or so that evening; is that

25 correct?
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1      A    Yes.

2      Q    Had you left the unit at any point

3 between 5:30 and 9:00 p.m.?

4      A    No, sir.

5      Q    There has been some suggestion in

6 earlier testimony that you were taken off

7 monitoring that evening to do or perform

8 other duties, and I'm not suggesting it's

9 truthful.  I'm asking you directly.

10           Was there ever a point that

11 evening where you were given other tasks to

12 perform other than monitoring the mud?

13      A    No, sir.

14      Q    All right.  And so at about

15 9:00 p.m. that evening, you called the

16 driller or assistant driller and said, "I'm

17 going to take a break"; is that correct?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    And do you recall who it was you

20 talked to?

21      A    To me, it sounded like Steve

22 Curtis.  I can't remember which number I

23 dialed, because there are two numbers to

24 reach the rig floor.

25      Q    And where did you go for this
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1 break, sir?

2      A    I went downstairs on the second

3 level to the coffee shop, the smoking room

4 area.

5      Q    Okay.  And you got a cup of coffee

6 and you had a cigarette?

7      A    Used the bathroom, smoked a

8 cigarette.

9      Q    Did you have more than one

10 cigarette?

11      A    Just one cigarette.

12      Q    And approximately how long was it

13 before you returned to the unit?

14      A    Five minutes, eight minutes.  No

15 longer than that.

16      Q    How long were you back in the unit

17 before you began sensing these signals that

18 something was going wrong?

19      A    I would say maybe 45 minutes and I

20 started smelling the fumes, 50 minutes,

21 something like that.

22      Q    You gave a written statement a

23 couple of days after the explosion and fire;

24 do you recall that?

25      A    I gave one on the boat.
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1      Q    Yes.  I believe the handwritten

2 statement is dated the 22nd.  Have you read

3 that recently?

4      A    Not recently, no.

5      Q    All right.  Do you recall in that

6 statement that you had --

7           Do you have a copy there in front

8 of you, Counsel?

9      MR. GODWIN:

10           Is this the one you're referring

11 to, Counsel?

12      MR. LINSIN:

13           Yes, it is.

14 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

15      Q    If you wish, please make reference

16 to it when I ask these questions, but you

17 testified here today about hearing an

18 explosion on the night of the 20th, and in

19 your statement, you actually make reference

20 to, if I am reading this correctly, you

21 heard your unit shaking --

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           I believe you misstated what he

24 said earlier.  He said earlier today there

25 were two.  One was more significant than the
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1 other.

2 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

3      Q    Well, let me then just get the

4 sequence.  I apologize if I misheard you.

5      MR. GODWIN:

6           Thank you.

7 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

8      Q    So you heard the first explosion

9 that evening before you smelled gas in your

10 unit; is that correct?

11      A    Repeat the question.  Sorry.

12      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

13           Did you smell the gas or hear the

14 first explosion first?

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           I don't think -- To correct what

17 he's saying, I don't think the witness said

18 that it was an explosion that he heard.

19      THE WITNESS:

20           Just my monitors were vibrating.

21      MR. GODWIN:

22           Monitors vibrating and a large

23 "boom."  He didn't call it an explosion.

24 You might want to clarify that.

25      MR. LINSIN:
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1           Well, I'm actually looking at his

2 statement right now.

3      MR. GODWIN:

4           Well, Counsel, you said today he

5 said there was an explosion, and so if you

6 want to direct him to the statement, you can

7 do that.

8      THE WITNESS:

9           I recall only one large explosion,

10 and that was when I was able to leave the

11 unit, after that.

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

13      Q    All right.  Let me ask you just

14 for a minute to reference your statement.

15 And I'm not trying to put words in your

16 mouth at all.  I'm really just trying to

17 understand what your best recollection is.

18           Because in your handwritten

19 statement, you make reference to an

20 explosion.  This is at the bottom of the

21 column on the left-hand side of this

22 statement.  And then you talk about looking

23 outside of the door of your unit, seeing

24 fire on the drill floor, and then hearing a

25 second explosion.  And the words "second
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1 explosion" occur in your statement.

2      A    Right.  That was when I was able

3 to leave the unit, after the second

4 explosion.

5      Q    All right.  So before you opened

6 the unit door and observed the fire outside

7 the unit, before that happened, you did hear

8 a loud "boom" or, as you say in your

9 statement, a first explosion; is that

10 correct?

11      A    Correct.

12      Q    And was that before you smelled

13 the gas and felt the -- I'm sorry.

14      A    That was after.

15      Q    All right.  So you smelled the gas

16 and saw the vibrations in your alarms, and

17 then you heard the first boom or the first

18 explosion; is that correct?

19      A    A loud noise, yes, sir.

20      Q    All right.  And it was after that

21 that you then opened the door and saw the

22 fire outside?

23      A    No.  Like I said, the first noise

24 I heard sounded like an explosion.  It could

25 have been an explosion.  I know something
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1 made my monitors vibrate.  Okay.  That's

2 when I smelled the gas coming in, grabbed my

3 hard hat, safety glasses and my gloves,

4 turned around, got out of my chair.  The

5 power in my unit went down due to the gas

6 fumes coming in.

7           I managed to make it to the MWD

8 end of the unit, where their escape door is,

9 and I opened the door.  I could not get out

10 then due to the flames.  Okay.  I shut the

11 door, backed up against the desk, and then

12 there was a real, real loud explosion.

13 Okay.  Then I heard like a big "whooshing"

14 sound.

15           Okay.  I cracked the door open.

16 The flames were gone off the deck.  They had

17 spot fires.  My sample-catching unit was

18 completely covered with flames, though.

19 That's when I was able to completely open up

20 the door and go out.

21      Q    All right.  And when was it in

22 that sequence of events that you saw the

23 breaker panel in your unit arcing?

24      A    That was when I got out of my

25 chair, after I grabbed my hard hat and
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1 stuff, after the fumes had came in.  I might

2 have took two or three steps towards the

3 door, and that's when I seen the arcing.

4      Q    Okay.  Did you talk to anyone else

5 or encounter anyone else when you were on

6 the break that evening?

7      A    I just met up with somebody

8 walking, when I was walking to the living

9 quarters.  I think it might have been the

10 deck foreman, if I recall.  It was time for

11 me to go on break.

12      Q    Is the coffee room -- Where on the

13 rig is the coffee room?

14      A    It's on the opposite side.  In

15 other words, when I came down from my unit,

16 I had to go down a flight of stairs about

17 20 feet and go back around the rig, the

18 opposite side of the rig, and go down one

19 flight of stairs, and then come -- As soon

20 as you walk in that door, you take a left

21 and the coffee shop/break room is right

22 there.

23      Q    So the forward part of the rig

24 then?

25      A    No, it's the back, the back side.
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1      Q    It's the very back side of the

2 rig?

3      A    Maybe in the middle of the rig.  I

4 say the back side, because I had to go

5 around the rig floor to get to it.

6      Q    And the smoke room, is that an

7 external room to the unit?  Is it outside

8 the walls of the rig?

9      A    No, sir, it's built into the rig,

10 the living quarters end.

11      Q    How often did you interact with

12 Mr. Gisclair?

13      A    John Gisclair?

14      Q    Yes, sir.

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           When are you talking about,

17 Counsel?

18      THE WITNESS:

19           Yeah.  What do you mean?

20 EXAMINATION BY MR. LINSIN:

21      Q    On a regular basis before the

22 night of the 20th, did you speak with him on

23 a regular basis when you were on the rig?

24      A    If we had technical issues with

25 our INSITE problems, with our computers,
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1 anything like that.

2      Q    So how often was that?

3      A    Very seldom.

4      Q    Do you know if he regularly

5 received and reviewed the data from the rig?

6      A    No, sir, it's a tight hole.

7      Q    When you say "a tight hole," it's

8 only on --

9      A    Only in the field.  Only in the

10 field or where the data gets transferred to

11 Houston.

12      Q    And in your experience, the seven

13 or eight years you were out there on the

14 rig, you did not have routine communications

15 with Mr. Gisclair about what was going on on

16 the rig?

17      A    Correct.  No discussions.

18      Q    Do you know if there's any digital

19 display or any other display of this mud

20 logging data in the company man's office?

21      A    Yes, sir, we had a company man

22 work station.

23      Q    And all of the data that you are

24 monitoring is available then to the company

25 man as well?
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1      A    Yes, sir.

2      Q    You testified that after you left

3 your unit and I believe you said went down a

4 flight of stairs and were headed to the

5 lifeboat, that you found the crane operator

6 on the deck; is that correct?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    Was that on the main deck of the

9 rig, sir?

10      A    It was on the main deck, yes, sir.

11      Q    And did you see any other people

12 injured in any way as you left to head to

13 the lifeboat?

14      A    No, sir.

15      Q    Was he in the vicinity of the

16 crane?  Is that where you saw him?

17      A    He was right underneath the crane

18 pedestal, yes, sir.

19      Q    And just to be clear -- I believe

20 I understand your testimony -- do you have

21 any information as to how the negative test

22 was actually performed on the night of the

23 20th?

24      A    No, sir.

25      Q    And did you ever talk to anybody
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1 about how the test was done or what the

2 results indicated?

3      A    No, sir.

4      MR. LINSIN:

5           I have nothing further.  Thank you

6 very much.

7      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

8           Mr. Godwin, do you have any

9 questions either on behalf of Halliburton or

10 your client here?

11      MR. GODWIN:

12           Not at this time, Judge.  Thank

13 you, sir.

14      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

15           Thank you.

16           Transocean, any questions?

17      MR. GOFORTH:

18           Yes, sir.

19 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

20      Q    Good morning, sir.

21      A    Good morning.

22      Q    My name is Dan Goforth and I will

23 be asking you some questions today on behalf

24 of Transocean.  Is that okay with you?

25      A    That's fine.
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1      Q    All right, sir.  My first question

2 is whether or not there is a sensor map that

3 you know of that would show the location of

4 the Sperry-Sun sensors on the rig?

5      A    No, sir.  I don't think we ever

6 had a documented map.

7      Q    Do you know how many sensors there

8 were on the rig?

9      A    As per whose, mine or

10 Transocean's?

11      Q    Yours.

12      A    Mine?  I had a back-up flow-out

13 sensor that was mounted on the flowline just

14 before it comes out of the gumbo buster.

15      Q    All right, sir.

16      A    I had two gas traps mounted at the

17 shaker rooms and two of the possum bellies.

18 I think they were shakers four and five.

19 And that's it for my sensors.

20      Q    Okay.  It is my understanding that

21 Sperry-Sun would recommend the location of

22 the sensors, and then they would be actually

23 installed by Transocean personnel; is that

24 correct?

25      A    Correct.  We would get with the
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1 OIM and find out where to place them at.

2      Q    Okay.  And so you on behalf of

3 Sperry-Sun or whoever it was on behalf of

4 Sperry-Sun would actually recommend the

5 location?

6      A    Yes, sir.

7      Q    All right.  Do you know that in

8 this instance Transocean installed the

9 sensors in accordance with Sperry-Sun?

10      A    Yes, sir.

11      Q    Were the sensors moved at any time

12 prior to April the 20th?

13      A    No, sir.

14      Q    So they were always in the same

15 location?

16      A    There's only one place to mount

17 it.

18      Q    Okay.  I think you have been asked

19 about this, and I will be very brief.  When

20 you took your break, I think you testified

21 as to what you did to notify people that you

22 were taking a break?

23      A    Yes, sir.

24      Q    What was that, sir?

25      A    I called the rig floor.
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1      Q    And I think you said you talked to

2 Steve Curtis?

3      A    I think it was Steve Curtis, yes.

4      Q    We lost Mr. Curtis.

5      A    I know.

6      Q    What did you tell him?

7      A    That I was going down to get me a

8 cup of coffee and smoke a cigarette and for

9 him to watch the monitors for me.

10      Q    Nothing unusual about that?

11      A    No.

12      Q    That was something you would do at

13 every break time on your shift?

14      A    Yes, sir.

15      Q    Did you note any problem at all

16 prior to the time that you took a break?

17      A    No, sir.

18      Q    When you came back from your

19 break, did your screens tell you or indicate

20 any problem?

21      A    I didn't notice anything.

22      Q    What happens to the screens?  Are

23 you able to put the screens in any sort of

24 bypass mode or anything while you're taking

25 a break?
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1      A    No, sir.

2      Q    They just continue on?

3      A    They just continuously monitor.

4      Q    The pressures you were talking

5 about, the pressures during the

6 displacement, how were they monitored?

7      A    What do you mean, pressures?

8      Q    Yes, sir.

9      A    How were they monitored?

10      Q    Yes, sir.

11      A    The pressures were coming through

12 Transocean's sensors and I was getting the

13 data via the PROFIBUS link, the data link.

14      Q    I have heard it described as the

15 Hi-Tech system.

16      A    Yes, Hi-Tech, PROFIBUS.

17      Q    That's the Transocean system?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    You were able to have the screens

20 from the Transocean sensors in front of you

21 that you could see?

22      A    Not their screens.  We have their

23 data hooked up to our barrier box and so

24 forth, to where we can get the data.

25      Q    What data can you get?
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1      A    Pit volumes, all the rig pits that

2 have the sensors.  On the rig floor, you got

3 your rotary, your torque, standpipe

4 pressures, choke, hook load and so forth.

5      Q    I think you said earlier that you

6 couldn't get the choke?

7      A    I could not get the choke.

8      Q    But everything else you were able

9 to get?

10      A    Now, when they were testing BOPs,

11 we could read the choke pressures, but when

12 they would go in and shut the well in for a

13 well kill, they would isolate it sometimes

14 to where we couldn't see it, see the

15 pressures.

16      Q    Was there a pump schedule for the

17 negative test displacement; do you know?

18      A    I don't know what you mean by a

19 "pump schedule."

20      Q    Do you have any schedule there for

21 when the pumps are turned on, when they're

22 turned off, anything of that sort?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    Which of the pits did you say that

25 you had sensors on?
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1      A    We didn't have no sensors, pit

2 sensors at all.

3      Q    How did you monitor?

4      A    We got the data through

5 Transocean's PROFIBUS and I had a display

6 that had all the pits separate.

7      Q    So on that evening, you could

8 monitor the pressures on the standpipe at

9 all times?

10      A    Yes, sir.

11      Q    Did you monitor it?

12      A    Yes, sir.

13      Q    You didn't see any problems?

14      A    I didn't see no problems.

15      Q    Did you see any discrepancy at all

16 during this period of time between your

17 sensor, your chart, and Transocean's Hi-Tech

18 chart?

19      A    Not that I recall.

20      Q    Okay.  Let's talk about the time

21 before the static sheen test for a moment.

22 First of all, let me ask you -- And that was

23 at about 9:10, 2110, something like that, a

24 little late?  Okay.  Whenever it was, it

25 was?
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1      A    Yeah.

2      Q    There is a note on the trending

3 chart -- That chart that you say that you

4 and Mr. Gisclair got together and talked

5 about and he made the notations on it; do

6 you recall that, sir?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    Does this chart show those

9 notations?

10      A    No.

11      MR. MATHEWS:

12           Those charts are right there

13 behind you.

14      MR. GOFORTH:

15           Is this the correct chart?

16      MR. MATHEWS:

17           What time period are you looking

18 for?  That should be the first one.  They're

19 in order of time, so that should be it.

20      MR. GOFORTH:

21           So that should be this one.  Well,

22 in any event, I don't want to delay the

23 proceedings.

24 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

25      Q    I've got a simple question to ask
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1 you.  On the chart that I have seen, one of

2 the charts I have seen, it was noted on that

3 chart, and I assumed that's by Mr. Gisclair,

4 that there was visually no flow during the

5 static sheen test?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    Who was it that made the visual

8 inspection?

9      A    If you put on channel 14, it shows

10 a camera.

11      Q    All right.  Channel 14 is, of

12 course --

13      A    The rig system camera going

14 through the TV system.

15      Q    All right.  So that's what

16 Mr. Gisclair means by "no flow"?

17      A    Right.

18      Q    He was looking -- Somebody, not

19 him?

20      A    Right.

21      Q    You?

22      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

23      Q    You saw no flow?

24      A    Me and whoever else was watching

25 the TV system.  The company man has access.
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1 The rig floor has access.

2      Q    You were watching it at the time?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    Do you know what the drill floor

5 was watching?

6      A    No, sir.

7      Q    Do you know, sir, if after the

8 sheen test, is that the point that they went

9 overboard, they dumped, I think it was the

10 spacer?

11      A    Correct.

12      Q    All right.  So at that point in

13 time, there was no problem?  Everything was

14 going along --

15      A    Right.

16      Q    No flow, went overboard, dumped

17 the spacer.  Following that, everything you

18 would have expected?

19      A    Correct.

20      Q    This strip data that the driller

21 is seeing and you're seeing, on the

22 driller's screen, do you know whether or not

23 that particular strip fills the screen or is

24 it much smaller on the screen with other

25 gauges and charts that are also on the
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1 screen?

2      A    I know when they're looking at my

3 display, it covers the whole screen.

4      Q    So at the time they could have

5 been looking at the whole screen?  You see,

6 I have been advised that really the

7 driller's display is just one corner, like

8 the bottom right.

9      A    They must be talking about the

10 Transocean display?

11      Q    That's what I mean.

12      A    Yeah.

13      Q    Okay.

14      A    You see, when I'm in my lab, I

15 have my displays up for them.  I do not know

16 what they are looking at.  I don't know what

17 they're watching, because they could flip

18 the channels to change displays.

19      Q    So you don't know what, at that

20 point in time or whenever, what the display

21 size was on the screen itself, whether they

22 had other data that was on the screen or

23 not?

24      A    Right.  I do not know.

25      MR. GODWIN:



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 123

1           You're talking about Transocean,

2 Counsel?

3      MR. GOFORTH:

4           Yes.

5      MR. GODWIN:

6           Thank you.

7      THE WITNESS:

8           I don't know.

9 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

10      Q    What's the time interval for the

11 data that is displayed on that chart?

12      A    Every one second.

13      Q    One second?

14      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

15      Q    Do you know whether the Coast

16 Guard has received the actual data rather

17 than the chart itself?

18      A    I don't know what was turned in.

19      Q    Your chart shows flow at 2147

20 hours with about three spikes.  Do you

21 recall that?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    Do you know whether or not the

24 data that was provided supports that

25 trending graph?
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1      A    I know they had a lot of rig

2 movement at the time, and when the rig moves

3 like that, our flow-out will change.  The

4 same thing with the pit volumes.

5      Q    All right.  So how was the

6 trending chart then prepared, created?

7      A    What do you mean?

8      Q    I mean, were you using the actual

9 data, the Sperry-Sun data?

10      A    Yes, the data that comes into the

11 PROFIBUS.

12      Q    Are you sure it's not based on

13 different sets of data?

14      MR. GODWIN:

15           Are you asking him to guess about

16 that, Counselor, when you say "are you sure

17 about it"?

18 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

19      Q    Do you know?

20      A    Different sets of data?  What do

21 you mean?

22      Q    Is there a different set of data

23 from Sperry-Sun that was used to create the

24 trending chart?

25      A    There's no different data.
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1      Q    You don't see anything different?

2 None of it is transmitted to Lafayette or

3 Houston or wherever?

4      A    Just to Houston.  We were sending

5 data exchanged to Houston, to I think BP's

6 office for them to look at it.

7      Q    But there's no additional --

8      MR. GODWIN:

9           Had you finished, sir?

10      THE WITNESS:

11           Yes, sir.

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

13      Q    There's no additional data stream

14 that you're aware of?

15      A    None.

16      Q    Does any of the data on your

17 trending chart come from the Hi-Tech data?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    And what is that?

20      A    Pit volumes.  On the rig floor,

21 you got your rotary torque, standpipe, hook

22 load.

23      Q    You say standpipe?  Standpipe --

24      A    Standpipe one, standpipe two.

25      Q    Pressures?
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1      A    Pressures, yes, sir.

2      Q    That comes from your sensors --

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    -- or Transocean's sensors?

5      A    That's Transocean's sensors and

6 their Hi-Tech system.

7      Q    The separator pressure, the mud

8 gas separator, which was displayed on the

9 control panel, the Houston digital choke

10 control panel, was that transmitted into the

11 Hi-Tech system, and then on to the

12 Sperry-Sun system?

13      A    It's supposed to, yes, sir.  But

14 we didn't read no pressures on that.

15      Q    You didn't see any pressures?

16      A    No.  De-gas or whatever you call

17 it?

18      Q    Yes.

19      A    No.  We don't see that.

20      Q    The company man, well site leader,

21 did he have access to the Sperry-Sun data?

22      A    Yes, sir.  He has a work station

23 in his office.

24      Q    Was there a monitor that you know,

25 a monitor in the logging unit, in the mud



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 127

1 logging unit itself?

2      A    Yes, sir.  I had a bunch of

3 monitors.

4      Q    You mentioned channel 14.  Explain

5 what you mean by channel 14.

6      A    Channel 14, when you put it on the

7 TV system, it's got a camera pointed at the

8 flowline, so you can visually see the

9 flowline.

10      Q    That's the Hi-Tech or is that your

11 sensor?

12      A    That's the rig's camera.  The

13 flow-out sensor is mine, but as far as the

14 visual, that's Transocean's camera.

15      Q    Okay.  Were you able to see what

16 the driller was seeing from your logging

17 unit?

18      A    From the data I was given.

19      Q    But I take it that you don't know

20 what the driller was seeing?

21      A    Correct.  I don't visually see

22 what he sees.  I put my displays up, and

23 that's his opinion to watch my displays or

24 his or whoever.

25      Q    Okay.  One of your jobs is to
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1 monitor the gas levels?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    And to warn if the gas levels, if

4 the pressures, flow pressures, standpipe

5 pressures, if they get too high or too low

6 or whatever?  That's one of your jobs, isn't

7 it?

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    And you did it that night?

10      A    Monitoring it, yes, sir.

11      Q    And you didn't stop work?

12      A    I didn't see nothing, no changes,

13 nothing that gave me an indication.

14      Q    If you had seen anything, you

15 would have warned and/or you would have

16 stopped work?

17      A    Right.  I would have warned the

18 rig floor and called the company man.

19      MR. GORDON:

20           It's quite leading.

21      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

22           It is, but I think the witness --

23 Your answers need to be your answers.  I

24 think sometimes the lawyer will ask what we

25 call leading questions just to assist your
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1 propos.

2      THE WITNESS:

3           My answers are my answers.

4      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

5           Right.  I could tell.

6      MR. GODWIN:

7           We know Mr. Goforth and we will

8 know when to stop him.

9      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

10           All right.

11      MR. GODWIN:

12           So far he's doing okay.

13      MR. GOFORTH:

14           I'm doing all right so far, Don?

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           I think you know that answer.

17 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

18      Q    When you were on your tour that

19 evening, you come on at 5:00 or whatever it

20 was, 5:30 --

21      A    5:30.

22      Q    -- until the event occurred, what

23 communications did you have with the

24 driller?

25      A    I called him one time about why he
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1 was staggering his pumps up, when they went

2 back into doing the displacement, and he

3 said that's just the way we was doing it

4 this time.

5      Q    Did that sound okay to you?

6      A    Yes, sir.

7      Q    No questions?

8      A    It was his decision on how he was

9 doing it.

10      Q    And you saw no danger?

11      A    No danger.

12      Q    All right.  And then you talked to

13 the AD when you went on your break?

14      A    Yes, sir.  I think it was the AD.

15 It sounded like Steve Curtis.

16      Q    And that was just to inform him

17 that you were going on your break?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    Did you let him know when you came

20 back?

21      A    No, sir.

22      Q    Nothing unusual about that, I take

23 it?

24      A    No.

25      Q    You picked up looking at your
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1 screens, correct?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    Everything looks fine?

4      A    Correct.

5      Q    I want to shift very briefly to

6 your statement, and the reason I want to ask

7 you about it is that I can't read it.  Not

8 that your -- I can read your handwriting

9 when it is copied properly, but much of it

10 is not right.  So I would like for you, if

11 you got a good copy of it, I would like for

12 you to read a couple of things for me.

13 Would you, sir?

14      MR. GODWIN:

15           We got the one that was given to

16 him.

17      THE WITNESS:

18           We got the same one that you

19 probably got.

20 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

21      Q    Can you read it?

22      A    I will do my best.

23      Q    Okay.  All right.  I can read down

24 where you say just at the beginning, "When I

25 came on tour to unit next to rig floor, rig
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1 was" -- "Rig was" what?  Can you tell me

2 that?

3      A    "Performing negative test."

4      Q    All right.  And you came on about

5 1710.  And then I can read this sentence,

6 but I want you to tell me what you mean by

7 it.  "Negative test shows straight."

8      A    I just figured it was straight

9 because they went back in and did the final

10 displacement.

11      Q    So it looked fine?

12      A    According to me, because they went

13 back in and did their displacement.

14      Q    Okay.  And the next sentence or

15 line I cannot read.

16      A    Okay.  "After spacer was at

17 surface" --

18      Q    No, no, no.  The one before that.

19 You got short arms like me, haven't you?

20      A    Yeah.

21      MR. GODWIN:

22           Judge, we need the glasses.

23      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

24           Okay.

25      THE WITNESS:
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1           You're talking about "after

2 negative test, went to do displacement" --

3 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

4      Q    Yes.

5      A    -- "of riser."

6      Q    And that's something that you

7 would expect?

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    Okay.

10      A    That's what I meant.  After the

11 negative test, they went back in to do their

12 final completion of displacement of the

13 riser.

14      Q    Okay.  So that's what you meant by

15 "shows straight"?

16      A    Yes, sir.  That's just, like I

17 said, it was straight, because they went

18 back in and did their final displacement.

19      Q    Okay.  What was it actually

20 showing or what were you seeing where you

21 said "negative test shows straight"?

22      A    I just put it like that, just

23 saying that it was straight, it was good, I

24 guess, because they went back in and

25 finished the displacement.
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1      Q    Okay.  And then you say "after

2 test" --

3      A    "Went to displace" -- "went to do

4 the displacement of riser."

5      Q    Yes.  You would expect that?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    "After spacer was at surface, gas

8 was" -- And what do you say there?

9      A    "Gas was down to the low level."

10      Q    Is that what you would expect?

11      A    Yes, sir.

12      Q    "Rig shut flowline valve to pump

13 overboard"?

14      A    "Overboard."

15      Q    What were you seeing that told you

16 that?

17      A    On channel 14, that was the camera

18 pointed at the flowline.

19      Q    Okay.  Now, did you have a view of

20 that through your flow-out?

21      A    Yes.

22      Q    Your sensor?

23      A    Yes.

24      Q    So it was going through the gumbo

25 box?
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1      A    My sensors are mounted on the

2 flowline.

3      Q    Right.

4      A    Once you have no returns there, it

5 reads no flow.  But when they are pumping,

6 it will show you a reading.  But it comes

7 out of the flowline first before it goes

8 through your gumbo buster, and then your

9 shaker.

10      Q    That monitor that you got, the

11 sensor, if they were just going overboard,

12 would you be able to sensor, to monitor

13 that?

14      A    No, sir.  Not at all.

15      Q    And why is that?

16      A    My sensor is after the place where

17 it goes overboard.

18      Q    The Hi-Tech sensor is before that

19 place, right?

20      A    I don't recall where the rig floor

21 sensor is.

22      Q    So if they are going overboard,

23 the reason that you can't monitor it is

24 because you don't have a sensor there in

25 that location with which to monitor it?
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1      A    Right.  It bypasses my sensor when

2 they do that.

3      Q    All right.  And that sensor was

4 placed there in accordance with your

5 recommendation or Sperry-Sun's

6 recommendation?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    So if anybody has any complaint or

9 criticism of the location of that sensor,

10 they can talk to you about that, right?

11      A    Correct.  Me or my other loggers.

12 We had already went over to Transocean with

13 them and monitored it there.

14      Q    Okay.  Was Ms. Willis aware of

15 that location?

16      A    She wasn't on the rig at that

17 time, but, yes, she was aware of where the

18 sensors were mounted.

19      Q    Okay.  What time interval is

20 displaced across the screen?  What do we

21 see?  What is the time interval?

22      A    The time interval as per --

23      Q    15 minutes?  30 minutes?

24      A    What, on the time log?

25      Q    Yes.
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1      A    Mine is one inch per 30 minutes.

2      Q    Now I want to ask you some

3 questions, sir, about the explosion and your

4 escape and so forth.

5           You stated, I think, that the air

6 conditioners on the mud logger's house or

7 unit caught on fire?

8      A    Correct.

9      Q    How did you say that you found

10 out?

11      A    How did I say I found out?

12      Q    Yes.  How did you know that the

13 air conditioners had closed?

14      A    I looked up.  They're roof-mounted

15 air conditioners, and there's coils inside

16 of there.

17      Q    They're roof-mounted?

18      A    Yes, sir.  It had four

19 roof-mounted air conditioners.

20      Q    Over the mud logger's unit?

21      A    On top of my house.

22      Q    What I'm curious about is how you

23 were able to -- I think you said you cracked

24 the door?

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    And then you looked up, and then

2 you saw that?

3      A    Yes.

4      Q    Explain to me the location such

5 that you're able to crack your door, look

6 out, and see that the air conditioner units

7 are afire?

8      A    Well, I seen the air conditioner

9 units on fire from inside my lab.

10      Q    Was that before you cracked the

11 door and looked out?

12      A    I seen -- I started smelling the

13 smoke, because I had to cover my mouth up

14 (indicating) before I could even get to the

15 other side of the unit.  I had my hard hat

16 and all on, but I had to cover my mouth.

17 Okay.

18           I looked up and I seen my little

19 coils, the coils on the air conditioner

20 above me on the MWD, and one of them on the

21 other side, the coils were turning red,

22 smoldering and so forth, and all of the

23 electricity was out in the unit because the

24 unit shut down.  Okay.

25      Q    So that kind of tells me what time
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1 or close to what time it was.  As exact as

2 you can be, what time was that?

3      A    I don't recall.  I didn't have my

4 watch on me.

5      Q    Do you think you saw the air

6 conditioning units catch fire or were they

7 on fire when you noticed?

8      A    I think they were just catching on

9 fire.

10      Q    Okay.  Do you know why, what was

11 it that set the air conditioning units on

12 fire?

13      A    Whatever fluid came on top of the

14 unit, gas, oil, whatever it was.  Because

15 the fumes come into my unit, also.

16      Q    So you smelled these fumes first,

17 and then the smoke, and you looked up?

18      A    I smelt the fumes after my

19 monitors were vibrating.  I reached over and

20 grabbed my hard hat and my safety glasses

21 and my gloves.  And when I turned around and

22 got out of my chair, that's when the unit

23 shut down.

24           I made it to the other end, but

25 before I made it to the other end, I seen
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1 sparks in my barrier box in the back, and

2 when I made it to the other door, I looked

3 up and I seen one of the coils of the air

4 conditioner on fire.

5      Q    When you got out of your unit, was

6 there a fire on the drill floor?

7      A    I recall looking back, once I made

8 it out, because I wanted to make sure that

9 area was secure for me to go through, but,

10 yeah, the only time I really noticed that

11 the rig floor was on fire is when I got down

12 to the next level.

13           And I kind of slipped and fell

14 down before I made it to the Halliburton

15 fiberglass lab, and that's when I noticed

16 the other flames on the rig floor.  You see,

17 the way my door opened, it opened away from

18 the rig floor, in other words, facing

19 towards the ocean.

20      Q    Okay.  So you didn't notice

21 whether there was a fire on the drilling

22 floor at that particular time?

23      A    Correct.  I didn't notice until I

24 was on the next level down.

25      Q    Okay.  Let me go back to what you
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1 can monitor and what you are monitoring at

2 this point in time.  If you can see the

3 Hi-Tech return flow --

4      A    I need to correct you on that.

5 I'm not seeing the rig floor's Hi-Tech

6 flow-out at all.  I'm not seeing their data

7 for the flow-out test.

8      Q    Oh, you're not?

9      A    No, sir.

10      Q    And why?  You could have?

11      A    It was mapped in percent, and

12 every time we called the driller to ask what

13 he was showing for his flow-out, he would

14 tell me 20 or 30 percent.  And BP wanted us

15 to use ours to display, because ours showed

16 gallons per minute.

17      Q    And if it's going overboard,

18 neither you nor BP can monitor that?

19      A    Correct, because it bypasses

20 whenever they shut that valve.

21      Q    Yes.  So when it's going overboard

22 like that, you have the capability of

23 turning over and looking at the Hi-Tech

24 sensor, right?

25      A    No, sir.
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1      Q    You don't even have that

2 capability?

3      A    We didn't see it in PROFIBUS.

4      Q    I'm sorry?

5      A    We weren't seeing it in PROFIBUS

6 coming through.

7      Q    Were you looking for it?

8      A    We never used it.

9      Q    You just didn't use it?

10      A    Yeah.  BP didn't want us to use

11 it.

12      Q    Okay.  So BP gave you instructions

13 at some point in time --

14      A    Just to use ours.

15      Q    Just to use yours?

16      A    Just to use ours.

17      Q    Of course, BP, the company man,

18 and probably everybody knew the location of

19 that sensor?

20      A    Correct.

21      Q    Going back again, sir, you saw

22 Dale Burkeen when you were going back?

23      A    Yes, sir.

24      Q    You didn't find a pulse when you

25 checked?
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1      A    I checked two or three times and I

2 kept hollering "man down," until finally the

3 Transocean guys came.

4      Q    No pulse.  You hollered "man

5 down"?

6      A    About six, 10 times.

7      Q    And at some point -- I'm sure you

8 thought it was minutes, but it probably was

9 within a short period of time?

10      A    Yeah.

11      Q    -- some Transocean people showed

12 up to assist?

13      A    Correct.

14      Q    At that point, what did you do?

15      A    They told me to go to the

16 lifeboats.

17      Q    Who were those people?

18      A    I can't recall if they were

19 roustabouts or what.  I honestly don't know.

20 All I know is they were with Transocean.

21      Q    How many were there?

22      A    I think there was three of them,

23 if I recall.

24      Q    And you didn't recognize any one

25 of them?
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1      A    No, because there was so much

2 panic.

3      Q    Do you know what they did once you

4 left?

5      A    No.  They told me to leave, to

6 muster.

7      Q    And you did that?

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    Do you have any idea where that

10 first explosion occurred?

11      A    To me, it sounded like it was near

12 the rig floor, underneath the rig floor.

13      Q    You just don't know?

14      A    I don't know.

15      Q    The second explosion?

16      A    I don't know.

17      Q    I don't know that you looked at

18 Captain Landry's testimony or his statements

19 or anything?

20      A    No, sir.

21      Q    I think he said -- I'm pretty sure

22 that he said -- And he was the captain of

23 the DAMON BANKSTON.  He said that there was

24 no mud transferred to the DAMON BANKSTON

25 during the riser displacement.  Do you have
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1 any reason to dispute that?

2      A    No, sir.

3      Q    In fact, would you agree with me

4 that following the negative pressure test,

5 there was no mud transferred to the DAMON

6 BANKSTON?  There was no transfer of mud to

7 the DAMON BANKSTON?

8      A    I don't recall, sir.

9      Q    You don't recall there being any?

10      A    I know they were moving mud.

11      Q    But you don't recall any of it

12 going --

13      A    I don't know where it was going.

14 They were just moving mud.

15      Q    During the time that they were

16 moving mud, you said that you were a little

17 uncomfortable.  What was going on on the rig

18 at that time?

19      A    Well, when I came on tour, they

20 were just getting ready to do a negative

21 test and finishing the negative test and

22 getting ready to go back into doing their

23 final displacement, and they had the

24 16-pound pad of mud all the way up into the

25 wellhead so many strokes already.
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1      Q    And at some point, though, you

2 felt uncomfortable with all the rig

3 activities that were going on.  Was there

4 crane movement going on as well?

5      A    Crane movement, yes, sir.

6      Q    I think you said that all those

7 rig activities should have been evaluated

8 and that if there was any "stop work" order

9 that should have been issued or could have

10 been issued, that would have been done by

11 the company man or mud pump man maybe,

12 right?

13      MR. GODFREY:

14           Objection.  It misstates his

15 testimony.

16      MR. GODWIN:

17           Absolutely.  We join in that

18 objection.

19      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

20           Why don't we move on.  The record

21 ultimately will speak for itself, but if you

22 want him to repeat the list of people who he

23 felt had that authority, you're welcome to

24 do that.

25      MR. CLARKE:
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1           And I will just join the objection

2 for the record.

3      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

4           So we will sustain the objection

5 for now, but if counsel wants to have him

6 remind us which people he can recall that

7 would have the authority to do that, the

8 witness is welcome to do that.

9 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

10      Q    I think actually, sir, didn't you

11 say that anybody --

12      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

13           Well, sir, what I'm saying is I

14 don't think it's fair for us to question him

15 about his past testimony.  He has been

16 testifying two hours today.  If you want to

17 ask him questions directly, you're welcome

18 to do that.

19      MR. GOFORTH:

20           I understand.

21      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

22           And it just gets very confusing

23 for someone trying to remember events to

24 then ask him in addition to that questions

25 about what he might have said 90 minutes ago
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1 about those events and there were multiple

2 people, for example, that he identified.

3 That's all.  I don't mean to prevent you

4 from getting where you want to go.

5 EXAMINATION BY MR. GOFORTH:

6      Q    Mr. Keith, I apologize if I

7 confused you and we stand on the record of

8 what you said.  Okay?

9           If you're going to stop work, you

10 have to tell somebody, don't you?

11      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

12      Q    There's not a button or something

13 like that?  You've got to actually tell

14 somebody?

15      A    Tell somebody.

16      Q    And you didn't do that?

17      A    Correct.

18      Q    When you were headed down to the

19 lifeboat, did you notice any mud coming out

20 of the diverter line?

21      A    No, sir.

22      Q    Do you recall having any view of

23 the diverter line?  In other words, were you

24 looking at the diverter line?

25      A    No, sir.
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1      MR. GOFORTH:

2           If you will allow me just a

3 second, I think I'm about ready to sit down,

4 sir.

5           Thank you, Mr. Keith.  I very much

6 appreciate it.

7      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

8           Thank you, Mr. Keith.  I suspect

9 you're eager for your testimony to finish at

10 some point, but we want to make sure you're

11 comfortable while doing it.  We have been

12 going for an hour now.  Would you like to

13 take a break now?

14      MR. GODWIN:

15           He says he's okay, Judge.

16      THE WITNESS:

17           I'm okay.

18      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

19           You want to keep moving forward?

20      THE WITNESS:

21           Yes.

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           Okay.  Douglas Brown?

24      MR. GORDON:

25           Yes, sir.
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1 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

2      Q    Mr. Keith, my name is Steve Gordon

3 and I represent Douglas Brown.

4      A    Nice meeting you.

5      Q    You know Douglas, don't you?

6      A    Yes.

7      Q    Okay.  Pardon me, but I don't know

8 much about mud logging, so can you tell me

9 generally what is your job?

10      A    My job title is senior unit

11 manager.  Okay.  We monitor all surface data

12 parameters, activities as far as for

13 tripping in the hole, drilling, running

14 casing and so forth.

15      Q    So moving mud around the vessel

16 would not be something you would monitor?

17      A    We monitor the pit volumes

18 whenever they transfer mud to make sure

19 that -- We're basically a back-up for the

20 guys in the pit room, to make sure that they

21 do transfer to the right pit and so forth.

22      Q    Did you know who was in the pit

23 room that night?

24      A    No, sir.

25      Q    Did you ever speak -- Well, I will
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1 tell you it was Karl Kleppinger.  Do you

2 know him?

3      A    Yes, sir, Karl.

4      Q    He was a shaker hand, correct?

5      A    Right.

6      Q    Being a shaker hand, he would be

7 in the pit room that night if he was on his

8 job?

9      A    Correct.

10      Q    Do you know what number pit room

11 he was in or would have been in?

12      A    369, I think.  I don't know what

13 pit room he would be in, but there's a call

14 number.  I think it's 369.  I can't recall.

15      Q    Okay.  So when you pick up the

16 phone, you press "369"?

17      A    Correct.  It's 2369.  They changed

18 the code.

19      Q    But you did not speak to him --

20      A    No, sir.

21      Q    -- from the time you came on tour?

22      A    No, sir.

23      Q    I'm correct?

24      A    Correct.

25      Q    And you said you monitor the pits



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 152

1 in the room that he would be working?

2      A    Certain pits that do have the

3 sensors, yes, sir.

4      Q    And you previously testified that

5 if they do have sensors, they're not Sperry

6 sensors?

7      A    Correct.  They're all Transocean.

8      Q    But you do have a display, I think

9 it was display No. 14 that --

10      A    That's the TV system.  That's the

11 TV system.

12      Q    If you would, just let me finish.

13      A    Okay.

14      Q    Display No. 14 through the

15 Transocean DEEPWATER HORIZON television

16 system that you can turn to and actually

17 look at the pit; is that correct?

18      A    Not the pit.  The flowline.

19      Q    Okay.  So it's a meter that you

20 look at?

21      A    I monitor the trends on my logs,

22 but on channel 14, it's just a visual.  It's

23 a camera pointed at the flowline, not the

24 pit room or anything.  It's just the

25 flowline itself.
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1      Q    All right.

2      A    Where the mud comes out of and

3 goes to the gumbo buster to the shaker after

4 that.

5      Q    All right.

6      A    It's not a pit room.

7      Q    Could you have requested, could

8 Sperry have requested to put a sensor in

9 those pits?

10      A    Yes, sir.

11      Q    And in the 10 years you were

12 there, that was never done?

13      A    I was not there for the rig-up of

14 the rig.

15      Q    Okay.  You were there for how many

16 years on the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

17      A    I got on after they did their test

18 well.  It was a little shallow well when the

19 rig first came into the Gulf.  I came on

20 after that.

21      Q    I see.

22      A    Everything was already set up.

23      Q    All right.  How long were you on

24 the DEEPWATER HORIZON before April 20, 2010?

25      A    I say going on seven and a half
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1 years.

2      Q    During that time, did you ever

3 request a sensor to be placed in the pits?

4      A    No, sir.

5      Q    Had you been there when they did

6 set it up, would you have requested a sensor

7 to be put there?

8      A    I can't really tell you.  Maybe,

9 maybe not, you know, because they were going

10 to supply us the data.  A lot of rigs don't

11 like the way the lines are ran and so forth.

12 It's hard to access where to run the lines.

13 Everything was there already.  They said

14 they could tap into the PROFIBUS system.

15      Q    Did you feel comfortable that you

16 were getting good data?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    And you said that it was set for

19 something like 20 barrels?

20      A    For gains and losses on alarms,

21 our alarm system.

22      Q    On your alarm system?

23      A    Yes, sir.

24      Q    Do you know what Transocean's

25 alarm system was set at?
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1      A    No, sir.

2      Q    Would that be something that you

3 as a mud logger would want to know?

4      A    No, sir.

5      Q    Okay.

6      A    I set mine.

7      Q    All right.  The fact that they

8 were moving a lot of mud around on the floor

9 and around the rig, that is not something,

10 for instance, a shaker hand would order to

11 be done, correct?

12      A    Correct.

13      Q    Who would order that?

14      A    Transocean and BP.

15      Q    Who at Transocean?

16      MR. GODFREY:

17           Objection.  Lack of foundation.

18      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

19           If you know.  You don't have to

20 guess or speculate.

21 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

22      Q    Based upon your experience over

23 the seven plus years you were there, who

24 would make those calls?

25      MR. GODFREY:
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1           Objection.  Still lack of

2 foundation.

3      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

4           Well, if you know, if you have

5 experience that tells you who makes that

6 decision, either by title or name, you can

7 let us know, but you don't need to guess or

8 speculate.  If you don't know, you don't

9 know.

10      THE WITNESS:

11           I don't know.  I don't know.

12      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

13           Okay.  His testimony is "I don't

14 know."

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           In addition to that, Your Honor,

17 if he remembers a situation where it was

18 being moved around like that prior to

19 April 20th, that's another.

20      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

21           All right.  The next question.

22 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

23      Q    Do you ever recall a time where

24 they moved that much mud in such a short

25 time period around the vessel?
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1      A    When we're taking on different

2 type of mud, different mud weight, yes, sir,

3 and when we prepare to leave location.

4      Q    Do you feel that the mud that was

5 being moved around that night was to prepare

6 to leave?

7      A    I think so, yes, sir.

8      Q    Was there any procedure that you

9 knew of at Transocean to make sure, since

10 there's a lot of things happening when

11 that's occurring, to, say, double-check

12 everything so it's safe?

13      A    I'm not aware of any procedure, of

14 their procedures.

15      Q    And I take it Sperry did not have

16 any procedures that you are aware of?

17      A    Correct.

18      Q    Your statement, if you could look

19 at it for me, please, when was that

20 statement given?

21      A    When we got on the boat.  It's got

22 a date of -- It was April the 22nd.

23      Q    And I think you got on the boat on

24 the 20th?

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    And can you tell me where were you

2 when you gave this statement?

3      A    I was in, I guess, the galley

4 quarters of the DAMON BANKSTON.

5      Q    During those two days, did you

6 ever leave the BANKSTON?

7      A    No, sir.

8      Q    Did anybody ever come on board the

9 BANKSTON that was not on the DEEPWATER

10 HORIZON to talk to you before you gave the

11 statement?

12      A    The Coast Guard.

13      Q    Nobody from Halliburton or Sperry?

14      A    No, sir.

15      Q    Did you ever have any

16 conversations by telephone or any other

17 radio communication device with land before

18 you gave the statement?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    Okay.  You said that the negative

21 test showed straight.  So I just want to

22 make it clear.  You never saw anything

23 related to a negative test result, correct?

24      A    Correct, I never seen no document

25 saying it's fine or anything like that.
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1      MR. GODWIN:

2           Your Honor, I object to this.  We

3 have already covered this before a number of

4 times about that statement, and where it

5 says "negative test showed straight," he

6 already testified a number of times that he

7 saw nothing unusual about the negative test

8 that evening.

9      MR. GORDON:

10           I think I'm moving quite fast.

11      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

12           Okay.  I think counsel can clarify

13 what he meant by that.  My understanding was

14 that based on the activities he saw after

15 the negative test, he concluded that the

16 people who were judging it judged it

17 straight.

18           Is that correct?

19      THE WITNESS:

20           Yes, sir.

21 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

22      Q    Do you know Daniel Barron, sir?

23      A    His name don't sound familiar.

24      Q    He's a Transocean floorhand.

25 Okay.
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1      A    I can't place him right now.

2      Q    All right.  Would there be any way

3 if you're doing your job properly for mud to

4 reach the top of the derrick coming from the

5 riser without you noticing it somewhere on

6 your graphs and data?

7      MR. GODWIN:

8           I'm going to object to that as

9 calling for speculation.  It doesn't give

10 him all the variables.

11      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

12           Well, he's the expert in this.  He

13 might know whether or not mud could have

14 gotten there without the data showing it

15 beforehand, and if so, let us know.

16      THE WITNESS:

17           I wouldn't know where it was

18 coming from.

19 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

20      Q    Let me help you.  Let's assume

21 that it was coming from downhole and it was

22 going up to the top of the derrick.  That's

23 a long ways, right?

24      A    Right.

25      Q    Is there any way for you not to
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1 pick that up electronically, assuming your

2 data, your electronics is working correctly?

3      A    If it would come through the drill

4 pipe by your pressures and if it came on the

5 back side, there's some times I couldn't

6 monitor the back side pressures.

7      Q    Why is that?

8      A    Because they isolated me to where

9 I couldn't see them.

10      Q    I just want to talk about that a

11 little bit.  So your answer is, "Steve, yes,

12 there is a way," and that way is what?

13      A    It's monitoring the pressures that

14 I can see.

15      Q    So you're saying that there is a

16 way for mud to come from, let's say, the

17 base of -- where the ground is all the way

18 up to the top of the derrick, and based upon

19 something Transocean is doing, it's not

20 permitting you to see the data that would

21 represent that mud flow, correct?

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           The same objection.  It calls for

24 speculation, Your Honor.

25      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:
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1           I'm going to sustain the objection

2 insofar as he identifies -- The question,

3 which I think is a fine question -- If you

4 want to ask him if there's some way that mud

5 can get up there without it being revealed

6 in the data he's observing, you can do that.

7           Subsequently, the Board or others

8 may or may not determine who might have

9 caused that.  But why don't you take it one

10 step at a time.

11      MR. GORDON:

12           Okay.

13 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

14      Q    Can you explain, please, very

15 clearly and slowly how mud could come from

16 downhole to the top of the derrick without

17 your sensors picking it up?

18      A    My sensors would pick it up, by

19 pressures, by flow-out, increase in

20 flow-out.

21      Q    They would pick all that up?

22      A    Correct.

23      Q    Okay.  How could it be that you

24 wouldn't detect it if you were in the room

25 monitoring your equipment?
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1      A    It depends if they shut something

2 in to where I couldn't see the pressures.

3      Q    Like what?

4      A    The choke.  Sometimes they shut

5 the well in to where I couldn't see the

6 pressures.

7      Q    Did they know that?

8      A    Yes, we would tell them.  We would

9 call them and say, "Oh, we're not" -- First

10 we would call them and see if they're

11 recording pressures, and if they say they

12 are, we would tell them "we're not seeing

13 pressures," and they tell us, "Well, we have

14 you isolated."

15      Q    And who are "they"?

16      A    The driller, the rig floor, people

17 on the rig floor.

18      Q    Is that BP people or Transocean?

19      A    Transocean.

20      Q    And did they use that choke that

21 night?

22      A    Yes, sir.  We showed pressure on

23 the choke.

24      Q    Okay.  So if I can just baby step

25 through this, you're saying that the choke
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1 that they used is the choke that could block

2 you out from seeing -- Hold on.  Just let me

3 finish.  You can tell me "no."  Okay?  The

4 choke that they used is the choke that would

5 have blocked you out from detecting mud

6 coming up from the well, correct?

7      A    It depends on which choke they

8 closed.  See, there's choke one, choke two.

9      Q    And choke what?

10      A    As far as I know, there's choke

11 one and choke two.

12      Q    Okay.  So if they closed choke

13 two --

14      A    I couldn't see the pressure,

15 because they isolated me off of it.

16      Q    All right.  Did you call down that

17 night at all and speak to Transocean about

18 being blocked out?

19      A    I don't recall them being shut in,

20 blocked off.

21      Q    All right.  And that's what I

22 don't understand, because Dan Barron said

23 that mud was raining down on him and there

24 was no explosion, so you think that you

25 would have picked that up.  Can you explain
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1 that?

2      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

3           If you don't have any knowledge of

4 his statement, you don't have to sit here

5 and create an explanation.  If you have an

6 explanation, that's fine.  But you don't

7 have to guess, speculate, or think of

8 something now.

9           Do you have any response to that?

10      THE WITNESS:

11           Repeat the question.

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

13      Q    Yes, sir.  A man that works for

14 Transocean said that he was on the rig floor

15 with another man, in fact, and that the mud

16 was literally raining down on them at least

17 30 seconds before an explosion.  Just take

18 that to be true.  And they looked up and saw

19 the mud going up the derrick.

20           You testified that you had some

21 vibration and an explosion?

22      A    Correct.  I heard -- I say it's an

23 explosion.  I just heard a loud noise.

24      Q    How is it that that mud, assuming

25 it came from the riser at least, could get
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1 there without you detecting it?  How is

2 that?

3      A    I would have detected it.  I was

4 trying to grab my hard hat and stuff to get

5 out of my unit, sir.

6      Q    Say that again now.

7      A    I was trying to grab my hard hat

8 stuff to prepare for me to get out of my

9 unit, because gas fumes was coming in.  As

10 soon as I heard the liquid on top of my

11 unit, that had to have been the same stuff

12 that was hitting the derrick.  Okay?

13      Q    You said, "I would have detected

14 it, but I was grabbing" something?

15      A    I was turning around and getting

16 my hard hat, gloves and so forth.

17      Q    Okay.

18      A    To get up to prepare to leave my

19 unit.

20      Q    And when you turn around, you

21 can't look?

22      A    I can't see my monitor.

23      Q    Okay.

24      A    With my back to my monitor.

25      Q    You can't do that.  It's
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1 impossible.  Did you smell the gas at that

2 time?

3      A    Yes, sir.

4      Q    So you smelled the gas and you

5 turned away from the monitor?

6      A    To grab my hard hat and gloves and

7 so forth.

8      Q    Okay.  Do you know if anybody else

9 had detected gas at that point?

10      A    No, sir.

11      Q    Do you think it would have been

12 wise maybe to say "gas is coming"?

13      MR. GODWIN:

14           Objection, argumentative,

15 speculation.

16      MR. GORDON:

17           Well, I think it's a legitimate

18 question.

19      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

20           Well, let's get a time frame.

21 During what time period did all this take

22 place?  Like five seconds?

23      THE WITNESS:

24           Just quick.  Seconds.  My reaction

25 time was just to try to get off that level,
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1 off that deck.

2 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

3      Q    All right.  I understand.  And I

4 apologize.  You were out there.  I wasn't.

5 It's easy for me to arm chair quarterback.

6      A    All right.

7      Q    Would the pits have been filled

8 up, and this is just an "I want to know

9 question," would the pits have been filled

10 up for the mud to get to that point that it

11 was at, when it was raining down on you?

12 Would the pits have filled up before that

13 point?

14      A    The pits?

15      Q    The shaker pits.

16      A    I don't have -- There's no sensors

17 that I'm monitoring in the shaker area.

18      Q    That's not my question.  It's just

19 would they have filled up?

20      A    I guess.

21      MR. GODWIN:

22           Don't guess.  Don't guess.

23      THE WITNESS:

24           I don't know, sir.

25      MR. GODWIN:
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1           He's not asking you to guess.

2 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

3      Q    Well, doesn't the mud flow through

4 there?

5      A    It flows through the shakers, and

6 if it's going to the active pits, it goes

7 through the sand traps.  So there's no

8 sensor in there that I can monitor, so I

9 actually wouldn't know.

10      Q    Well, you would if you were

11 looking at display 14, because you would

12 have seen something?

13      A    That's not a pit.  That's a

14 flowline.

15      Q    So there's no way for you to know

16 whether the pits are filling up?  None?

17      A    Not in the shaker room, no, sir.

18      Q    Unless that 20-barrel sensor goes

19 off?

20      A    No, sir.  There is no sensor.

21 There are no pits that we monitor in the

22 shaker room.  Just your pit room.

23      Q    Is it because the shaker room pits

24 are unimportant in the line of understanding

25 whether or not there's flow?
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1      MR. GODWIN:

2           Objection.  He's asking him to

3 determine what's in the minds of Transocean

4 or others.

5      MR. GORDON:

6           No, I'm asking from Sperry's

7 perspective.  That's your client.

8      THE WITNESS:

9           Transocean didn't have no sensors

10 in the sand traps.

11 EXAMINATION BY MR. GORDON:

12      Q    And neither did Sperry?

13      A    No.

14      Q    Okay.  And so you really don't

15 know what was happening in the shaker room?

16      A    Correct.

17      Q    Where Mr. Kleppinger was?

18      A    Correct.

19      Q    And in your seven years of

20 experience, you're not willing to take a

21 shot on this answer, on whether or not if

22 there really was mud coming up like Dan

23 Barron told me, whether those pits would

24 have filled up?  You have no experience in

25 that?
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1      A    I wouldn't know, no.

2      Q    All right.  Any time that mud is

3 off-loaded onto like, for instance, the

4 DAMON BANKSTON, is there any way for you to

5 monitor it?

6      A    We monitor the levels of the pits.

7 That's it.

8      Q    That's it?

9      A    Just the levels of the pits.

10      Q    Do you have like an in-line hose

11 that has an in-line meter?

12      A    No, sir.

13      Q    Do they make something like that?

14      A    It's like a flowmeter line, a

15 valve.  That's all I know.

16      Q    Does Sperry have that?

17      A    Not in our division.  We haven't

18 used them.  I have never seen them.

19      Q    Okay.  Almost done.  You said that

20 sometimes you would call down to Transocean

21 about something, and I want to know what

22 you're referring to, and they would say,

23 "Well, it's 20 or 30 percent," and it didn't

24 make sense to you, correct?

25      A    Correct.
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1      Q    What were you referring to?

2      A    Because 20 to 30 percent wouldn't

3 be -- You see, the way we calibrate our

4 flow-out, we calibrate it to where it's

5 between 85 and 100 percent accurate.  Okay.

6 And if you're flowing 800 GPM, you should be

7 getting close to 800 GPM back until you

8 start losing mud or gaining mud coming out

9 of your flowline.

10           I guess Transocean just used that

11 20 to 30 percent as just a trend line.

12 That's all a flow-out is basically used for,

13 is just a trend line to monitor your

14 flowline.

15      Q    What do they mean, 30 percent of

16 what?

17      A    That's what we asked them, of

18 what.

19      Q    What did they say?

20      A    "That's just the way we calibrate

21 ours."  That's the way they told me.

22      Q    And you walked away still not

23 understanding?

24      A    Right.

25      Q    And you never asked anybody at
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1 Sperry about that?

2      A    (Shakes head negatively).

3      Q    "No"?

4      A    Because we used ours.

5      Q    And is your gallons per minute?

6      A    We set gallons per minute,

7 correct.

8      Q    And that's what BP wanted?

9      A    Correct.

10      Q    And in all the years you were

11 there, you never tried to straighten up that

12 problem or that miscommunication?

13      A    No, sir.

14      Q    Never?  Never?

15      A    They wanted us to use ours, for

16 GPMs.

17      Q    Like if you don't understand what

18 they mean, could that be dangerous?

19      MR. GODFREY:

20           Objection.  Lack of foundation,

21 speculation.

22      MR. GODWIN:

23           Also speculation.

24      MR. GORDON:

25           May he answer?
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1      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

2           Well, if you have an opinion, you

3 may answer, but you can't guess or

4 speculate.  Did you feel that there was a

5 danger involved in that?

6      THE WITNESS:

7           No, sir.

8      MR. GORDON:

9           Thank you.  Thank you very much.

10      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

11           Okay.  Let's take a 10 to

12 15-minute break.  Okay.  Thank you.

13 (Discussion off the record.)

14      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

15           Let's proceed.

16 EXAMINATION BY MR. GODFREY:

17      Q    Mr. Keith, my name is Rick

18 Godfrey.  I represent BP.

19           I know that you testified that

20 around 5:30 or so, you had the hand-off with

21 Ms. Willis.  Do you recall that?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    And did Ms. Willis in that

24 hand-off express any concerns to you about

25 the procedures that had taken place or that
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1 she understood were going to take place with

2 respect to the drilling operations and the

3 completion on that day, April 20, 2010?

4      A    She had never mentioned any

5 concerns to me.

6      Q    Did she provide you with any

7 written documentation as to what the

8 procedures were going to be on the rig from

9 the time of the hand-off around 5:30 p.m. on

10 April 20th until the time your shift would

11 be over?

12      A    Yes, sir.  She had a little

13 spreadsheet of a step-by-step procedure they

14 were doing.

15      Q    Okay.  And did you review that

16 with her?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    Did she provide you with the

19 five-day planner that had been circulated at

20 some point prior to your arrival back on the

21 rig?

22      A    No, sir.

23      Q    Did she give you any indication

24 during the hand-off meeting of the various

25 activities that were going to be taking
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1 place on the rig in addition to those

2 specified on the sheet?

3      A    Just what was on the sheet.

4      Q    Was the crane movement or

5 activities specified on the sheet during the

6 hand-off?

7      A    No, sir.  Not that I recall.

8      Q    Was the moving the mud around

9 specified on the sheet during the hand-off?

10      A    Not that I recall.

11      Q    When did you learn about the mud

12 movement on the afternoon or early evening

13 of April 20, 2010?

14      A    Before I came on tour?

15      Q    Yes, sir.

16      A    They had some tank cleaning guys

17 talking and they were saying that they were

18 getting the pits ready, they would be moving

19 a lot of mud and so forth, getting ready to

20 clean the pits.

21      Q    And who were the tank cleaning

22 guys?  What organization were they from, if

23 you know?

24      A    I can't recall the name.  P.S.I.

25 maybe.  I really can't recall the name.
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1      Q    Did you have any questions of the

2 tank cleaning guys with respect to the job

3 you would be performing, that is the mud

4 logging job?

5      A    No, sir.

6      Q    All right.  Now, from the time

7 that you took over at roughly 5:30 as the

8 mud logger on tour or on duty until the time

9 of the explosion, is it correct that you

10 only spoke with Mr. Curtis on one occasion?

11      A    Yes, sir.

12      Q    And that was to inform him that

13 you were going to be leaving your mud

14 logging unit around 9:00 p.m.?

15      A    I talked to him also about him,

16 the way he was bringing up the mud pumps.  I

17 asked him why he was staggering up his pumps

18 like that.

19      Q    So you talked to Mr. Curtis twice?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    Okay.  With respect to speaking to

22 Mr. Curtis the first time, was that at the

23 time you spoke with him concerning the topic

24 of staggering the mud pumps?

25      A    No, I think the first time was
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1 when I was telling him I was going on break.

2      Q    Okay.  And when was the second

3 time about staggering the mud pumps that you

4 can remember?

5      A    That was prior to them bringing --

6 They had brought their pumps back up to do

7 the final, to finish the final displacement

8 of the riser.

9      Q    What time of the evening on the

10 evening of April the 20th was that, sir?

11      A    I can't recall.

12      Q    Okay.  Did you also speak with the

13 driller?

14      A    No, sir.  I just recall it was

15 Steve Curtis.

16      Q    Did you speak at any time from

17 5:30 until the time of the explosion with

18 the toolpusher or the senior toolpusher?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    Did you speak at any time from

21 5:30 until the time of the explosion with

22 any of the company men?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    All right.  Now, you mentioned in

25 your testimony that you spoke at some point
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1 in time with the mud engineer because you

2 noticed a pit gain.  Do you recall that?

3      A    Yes.

4      Q    Okay.  What point in time on the

5 evening of April the 20th, 2010, while you

6 were on tour on board the DEEPWATER HORIZON

7 did you speak with the mud engineer about a

8 pit gain?

9      A    I can't recall the time.  I just

10 noticed a slow pit gain.

11      Q    And was this within an hour of the

12 explosion, two hours of the explosion?  If

13 you pick the explosion as the end point, how

14 long before the explosion do you recall

15 speaking with the mud engineer about a pit

16 gain?

17      A    I actually don't recall.  I wrote

18 it down in my ledger book.

19      Q    Who was the mud engineer with whom

20 you had the conversation, sir, if you

21 recall?

22      A    I think it was Leo.

23      Q    Leo Lindner?

24      A    Yes, sir.

25      Q    And what did you ask Mr. Lindner
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1 when you noticed the pit gain?

2      A    That I was showing a gain in the

3 active, and they said that they were moving

4 some -- they were moving the mud out of some

5 sand traps, as I recall.

6      Q    And what did you say in response

7 to Mr. Lindner when he told you that he had

8 had a gain in the active and they were

9 moving mud out of the sand traps?

10      A    That was it.  There was no

11 response.

12      Q    Did you learn at any point in time

13 that the sand traps were being emptied or

14 cleaned out?

15      A    No, sir.  Not prior, no, sir.

16      Q    When you called Mr. Lindner at

17 some point after 5:30, but before the

18 explosion on the evening of April 20, 2010,

19 did you call him because you were concerned

20 at all about the pit gain increase that you

21 noticed?

22      A    No, sir.  Because the returns

23 weren't going to the active at the time.

24      Q    I see.  And when you say you

25 noticed a pit gain, what exactly did you
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1 see?  What was the monitor and what did it

2 show?

3      A    It was a slow trend of an increase

4 in the active pit.

5      Q    Was there anything unusual about

6 that that caused you to call Mr. Lindner at

7 some point?

8      A    Yes, when I first noticed the slow

9 trend in it.

10      Q    Okay.  At any point in time

11 between 5:30, when you took over on tour on

12 April the 20th, 2010, to the time of the

13 explosion, did you express any concerns or

14 discomfort that you might have to any person

15 on board the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

16      A    No, sir.

17      Q    Now, you testified that a lot of

18 mud was being moved around to the DAMON

19 BANKSTON.  Do you know how much in terms of

20 quantities?

21      A    No, sir, I don't know an exact

22 number.

23      Q    Do you know at what point in time,

24 if any, on the evening of April the 20th,

25 2010, mud stopped being moved to the DAMON
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1 BANKSTON?

2      A    No, sir.  I wasn't notified of

3 anything.

4      Q    So you testified -- And I will try

5 not to repeat your testimony, but I think

6 time has some significance here potentially.

7 You testified that around 9:00, you called

8 Mr. Curtis, 9:00 in the evening, 2100 on

9 April 20th, to tell the drilling crew that

10 you were going to leave your unit, right?

11      A    Correct.

12      Q    And you walked down a flight of

13 stairs after you left your unit, right?

14      A    Correct.

15      Q    About how many stairs in the

16 flight?

17      A    About 20 maybe.

18      Q    Okay.  And from there, you went to

19 what location specifically?

20      A    On the opposite side of the rig,

21 you go down one level inside the quarters,

22 and then you just take a quick left.

23      Q    Take a left and walk across the

24 other side of the rig?

25      A    No, you take a quick left and it's
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1 right there, the smoking area, when you

2 first walk back in the living quarters.

3      Q    Now, if I understood your

4 testimony correctly, you said you went to

5 the bathroom, you went to the coffee shop

6 and you took a smoke?

7      A    Right.

8      Q    What did you do first?

9      A    Went to the bathroom.

10      Q    How long did that take?

11      A    Not long.

12      Q    A couple minutes?

13      A    Two minutes.

14      Q    Okay.  How long did it take you to

15 get down the stairs to get to the bathroom,

16 a couple of minutes?

17      A    Two, three minutes.

18      Q    Okay.  Then you went to the coffee

19 shop, correct?

20      A    Correct.

21      Q    Ordered some coffee?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    Did you drink it there?

24      A    No, sir.

25      Q    Okay.  How long did it take you to
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1 get coffee?

2      A    A few seconds to get the coffee.

3      Q    Okay.  Then you went and had a

4 smoke in the smoking room?

5      A    Yes, sir.  I didn't even smoke it

6 all.  Maybe a half a cigarette and I put it

7 out and left.

8      Q    And then you walked back up the 20

9 stairs to your unit, right?

10      A    Yes.

11      Q    So all that time, is that 10

12 minutes, 15 minutes for that?

13      A    About 10 minutes.  That's what it

14 seemed like.

15      Q    Okay.  At any point in time

16 between 9:00 and 9:15, did you notice an

17 increase of 250 p.s.i. on the drill pipe on

18 your monitors?

19      A    I didn't notice, no, sir.

20      Q    At any point since the explosion,

21 have you noticed that the data log shows an

22 increase of 250 p.s.i. at 9:08, 2108, on the

23 drill pipe or standpipe?

24      A    I would have to look at the data,

25 the log.
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1      Q    Prior to me asking you the

2 question --

3      A    No.

4      Q    -- had anyone ever suggested to

5 you that at 2108 on the evening of April the

6 20th, 2010, there was an increase of 250

7 p.s.i. on the drill pipe or standpipe?

8      A    Not that I recall, no, sir.

9      Q    Mr. Gisclair never mentioned that

10 to you?

11      A    I don't recall.  The only thing

12 that we basically went over was the

13 activities, so he could do his annotations

14 on his log.

15      Q    Now, you were kind enough earlier

16 this year to visit with the BP internal

17 investigation team; were you not?

18      A    I think so, correct.

19      Q    And you had your counsel with you

20 during that?

21      A    I believe so, yes, sir.

22      Q    Okay.  And I assume when you were

23 asked questions by BP, you answered to the

24 best of your recollection?

25      A    Yes, sir.
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1      Q    And as truthfully as you possibly

2 could be?

3      A    Yes, sir.  As I recall.

4      Q    Do you recall ever telling the BP

5 investigators or suggesting to them that at

6 no time did you leave your unit?  Do you

7 recall that?

8      A    Not at all.  I don't recall that

9 at all.

10      Q    Okay.  Let's change topics then.

11 We have already heard your testimony about

12 the general alarm and the PA alarm.  Did you

13 ever hear any gas alarms go off on the

14 evening of April the 20th, 2010, while you

15 were on board the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

16      A    No, sir.

17      Q    Did you ever hear any safety

18 alarms generally going off on the evening of

19 April 20th, 2010?

20      A    Not that I recall, no, sir.

21      Q    Did you ever hear any pit alarms

22 going off on the evening of April 20th,

23 2010?

24      A    Not no pit alarms or anything.  In

25 my unit, I had my pit alarms set, but as far
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1 as the rig alarms, no, sir.

2      Q    In your unit, while you were

3 there, did you ever hear any pit alarms go

4 off on the evening of April 20, 2010, while

5 you were on board the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

6      A    As far as from my alarms?

7      Q    Yes, sir.

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    When did you hear the alarms go

10 off?

11      A    While they were moving the mud.

12      Q    It was prior to 9:00?

13      A    Yes, sir.

14      Q    Can you put a time at which point

15 the mud stopped being moved around on board

16 the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

17      A    I don't recall the time, sir.

18      Q    After 9:00 p.m. or 2100 on the

19 evening of April 20, 2010, on board the

20 DEEPWATER HORIZON, did you ever again hear

21 your pit alarms go off in your unit while

22 you were there?

23      A    Not that I recall, no, sir.

24      Q    There's been earlier testimony in

25 this case from Mr. Gisclair that the mud
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1 loggers on tour on the evening of April 20,

2 2010, were pretty close to blind with

3 respect to monitoring.  Do you agree with

4 that?

5      A    Blind as per what?

6      Q    Being able to monitor the flow-in,

7 flow-out, amount of mud in the pits, mud

8 coming in, mud coming out?

9      A    Right.  They had so much rig

10 activity going on, right.

11      Q    Were you able to perform your job

12 that night as a mud logger from 9:00 on?

13      A    Partially, sir, as far as

14 monitoring gas and stuff like that.

15      Q    All right.  We will come back to

16 that.

17      A    Until after the displacement was

18 done and went overboard.  After that, I

19 couldn't.

20      Q    I'm going to ask you about some

21 specific mud logging activities and see

22 whether or not on the evening of April 20,

23 2010, you as the mud logger on tour were

24 able to perform these activities.  And if

25 you weren't, tell me.  If you were, tell me.
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1 If you don't know, tell me that.  Okay?

2      A    Yeah.

3      Q    Were you able to monitor the

4 flow-in meter on the evening of April 20th,

5 2010?

6      A    Flow-in is from the pumps, yes,

7 sir.

8      Q    What about the flow-out meter?

9      A    That was my sensor, yes.

10      Q    What about the pump rates for pump

11 one?

12      A    Yes, sir.

13      Q    Pump rates for pump two, three and

14 four?

15      A    Correct.

16      Q    Were you able to monitor those?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    Were you able to monitor the riser

19 flow?

20      A    The riser flow, yes.  We showed an

21 increase when they were pumping with one,

22 two and three, and when they turn on the

23 riser pump, we will see the increase in the

24 flow-out.

25      Q    Did you call anyone when you saw
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1 that?

2      A    No.  That's just normal.

3      Q    Were you able to monitor pit

4 volume changes on the evening of April 20th,

5 2010?

6      A    It was hard to do it the way they

7 were moving the mud around.

8      Q    Which pits were you unable to

9 monitor accurately on the evening of April

10 20th, 2010?

11      MR. FANNING:

12           Object.  He didn't say he wasn't

13 able to monitor.  He said which ones were

14 you not able to monitor, and that's not what

15 he testified to.

16      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

17           Okay.  Do you want to repeat your

18 question?

19 EXAMINATION BY MR. GODFREY:

20      Q    I will rephrase it.  I think it

21 was a different question.

22           Were there any pits that you were

23 not able to monitor accurately on the

24 evening of April 20, 2010?

25      A    Yes, sir.



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 191

1      Q    Which pits?

2      A    A lot of the reserve pits.

3      Q    Any of the active pits?

4      A    Yes, sir.  They were transferring

5 from the trip tank to the active, and they

6 were transferring the sand trap to the

7 active.

8      Q    Were you able to monitor the

9 active pits?

10      A    I was able to monitor, yeah.

11 Every time they dumped a trip tank, I would

12 see the gains and so forth on that.

13      Q    On the evening of April 20, 2010,

14 were you able to monitor and measure the

15 volume in the active pits?

16      A    I was able to monitor, yes, sir.

17      Q    What about the trip tank, were you

18 monitoring that?

19      A    Yes, I was able to monitor the

20 trip tank, too, yeah.

21      Q    Okay.  Were you monitoring the

22 casing pressure on the evening of April 20,

23 2010?

24      A    The only way I can monitor casing

25 pressures is if they would be shut in, and
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1 like I said earlier, sometimes when they

2 shut the well in, they bypass a valve to

3 where I can't see the pressure reading.

4      Q    So were you able or unable to

5 monitor the casing pressure on the evening

6 of April 20, 2010?

7      A    I guess unable, because I wasn't

8 aware if they were shut in or anything like

9 that.  Nobody told me.

10      Q    Were you able to monitor the mud

11 weight in or mud weight out on the evening

12 of April 20th?

13      A    No, sir.  There's no sensors for

14 that.

15      Q    What about mud flow in?

16      A    Yes, sir.  That's from the pumps.

17      Q    You were able to monitor that?

18      A    Yes, sir.

19      Q    What about total barrels

20 displaced, were you able to monitor that on

21 the evening of April 20th?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    What about total strokes pumped?

24      A    Yes, sir.

25      Q    Total active circulating volume,
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1 were you able to monitor that on the evening

2 of April 20th?

3      A    That's total barrels pumped.  The

4 system calculates it and so forth.

5      Q    And on any of these items I asked

6 you about, did you personally notice

7 anything unusual on any of the monitors that

8 you were watching on the evening of April

9 20th, 2010?

10      A    As far as displacement, no, sir.

11      Q    Did you receive any calls from

12 anyone in your office or were you just

13 making the calls from your office?

14      A    I did not receive any calls at

15 all, sir.

16      Q    Can you put a time, a specific

17 time or an approximate time when you first

18 became aware that there was a well control

19 issue or problem on the evening of April 20,

20 2010, on board the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

21      A    I wouldn't know the exact time.

22 The only time I was aware was when to me it

23 sounded like it was raining on top of my

24 unit and I smelt the fumes.  As far as a

25 timeline, I wouldn't know the exact time,
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1 sir.

2      Q    Have you ever seen the contract

3 for services that Sperry-Sun's mud loggers

4 agreed to provide on board the DEEPWATER

5 HORIZON with respect to the responsibilities

6 and duties that the mud loggers have?

7      A    The only thing we see is like --

8 Not a specific document like that, no, sir.

9 The only thing we see is like a bid, you

10 know.

11      Q    Has anyone from Sperry-Sun

12 provided you with a list of the obligations

13 or expectations that they expect you as a

14 mud logger to perform continuously, at all

15 times, every second of the day you're on

16 tour?

17      A    No, sir.

18      Q    Has anyone told you what the

19 contract provides with respect to the

20 accuracy of the sensors that Sperry-Sun

21 represented to BP it would have on board the

22 rig?

23      A    No, sir.

24      Q    Has anyone told you that there was

25 a calibration measurement for sensors with
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1 respect to the contract?

2      A    We calibrate our own sensors, our

3 gas equipment.  Like for our gas, BP wanted

4 3,000 units for 100 percent.  That's how we

5 calibrate our gas equipment.  And our

6 flow-out, we calibrated ourselves, you know,

7 within 80 to 100 percent of what's actually

8 flowing in in the wellbore.

9      Q    Is it correct that you were not on

10 the DEEPWATER HORIZON at the time that the

11 cement job was poured?

12      A    I was not on board.

13      Q    Is it correct that you personally

14 had no role or participation in the negative

15 tests that were conducted?

16      A    I had no role in that.

17      Q    Okay.  Your answer was fine.

18 Sometimes we speak over each other.  I will

19 try to do better.

20      A    That's okay.

21      Q    If you give me a chance --

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           It's really hard for the court

24 reporter to get two at once.

25      MR. GODWIN:
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1           He will work on it.

2      MR. GODFREY:

3           I know he will, and I got the

4 answer that I thought was the case.  I just

5 wanted to make sure I understood correctly.

6 EXAMINATION BY MR. GODFREY:

7      Q    With respect to the sheen test and

8 the annotation that I think Mr. Goforth

9 asked about the chart that Mr. Gisclair had

10 prepared, the annotation is saying there was

11 no flow observed.  Do you recall that prior

12 testimony?

13      A    Yes, sir.

14      Q    Did you personally observe

15 channel 14, the no flow observed?

16      A    Yes, sir, I did.

17      Q    So you're looking at the channel.

18 Is this a color monitor or a black and white

19 monitor?

20      A    It's black and white.

21      Q    Who was in charge of the sheen

22 test, if you know?

23      A    M-I SWACO, compliance.

24      Q    Do you know who at M-I SWACO?

25      A    I can't recall his name, no, sir.
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1      Q    As far as you were concerned

2 personally as the mud logger on tour, did

3 you have access to the data that you needed

4 to do your job on the evening of April the

5 20th, 2010?

6      A    Yes, sir.

7      Q    Did you have access to the data on

8 the evening of April 20, 2010, on board the

9 DEEPWATER HORIZON to accurately monitor the

10 mud flow in and the mud flow out --

11      A    Yes, sir.

12      Q    -- as far as you were concerned?

13      A    Yes, sir.

14      Q    It that a "yes"?

15      A    "Yes," sir.

16      Q    Thank you.  We spoke over each

17 other again.  I apologize for that.  I'm

18 almost done.  Just a few more questions, if

19 I could, sir.

20           What were you told was the reason,

21 if you were told at all, for the crane, that

22 was taking place?

23      A    All I know is that earlier when I

24 came on tour, that the crane had been

25 serviced, had been worked on.  That's all I
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1 know about the crane.

2      Q    And was the crane movement fairly

3 normal during operations?

4      A    Yes, sir.  They have to move a lot

5 of equipment on the rig.

6      Q    And I assume that crane movement

7 did not interfere with your ability to

8 accurately monitor and perform the mud

9 logging services that you were performing

10 that night of April 20th; is that right?

11      A    It slightly does.  You will see

12 pit gains, pit losses.  You will see

13 increase in flow-out due to the rig

14 movement, the rig rocking of the crane.

15      Q    Was the crane movement on the

16 evening of April 20, 2010, on board the

17 DEEPWATER HORIZON movement such that you

18 personally as the mud logger on tour were

19 unable to accurately perform your mud

20 logging duties?

21      A    I accurately monitored it.

22      MR. GODFREY:

23           Thank you.  I have no further

24 questions of you, sir.  Thank you very much.

25 I appreciate your time.
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1      THE WITNESS:

2           Thank you.

3      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

4           Thank you.

5           Steve Bertone?

6      COUNSEL REPRESENTING MR. BERTONE:

7           No questions.

8      MR. WHEATLEY:

9           Mike Williams?

10      MR. PENTON:

11           I have a few, Captain.

12 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

13      Q    Ronnie Penton representing Mike

14 Williams.

15           Sir, I want to direct your

16 attention to the BP lawyer's question about

17 did you notice the rise in drill pipe

18 pressure at about 2108 by 246 or 250 p.s.i.?

19      A    No, sir, I didn't notice it.

20      Q    All right.  I want to know what

21 you would have been looking at visually at

22 that particular time.  Is it a screen or a

23 set of screens?

24      A    It's a set of screens.

25      Q    Okay.  And this graph that we have
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1 here on the board, is that similar to what

2 you would be seeing or is that what you

3 would be seeing?

4      A    It's similar.

5      Q    Okay.  And how is it similar or

6 dissimilar?

7      A    Just by the curves, the lines.

8      Q    But it gives you --

9      A    And the colors.

10      Q    I'm sorry.  But it gives you the

11 same data?

12      A    The curve lines, correct.

13      Q    Yes, sir.  It gives you the drill

14 pipe pressure, correct?

15      A    Yes, I guess if it's on there.

16      MR. GODWIN:

17           Don't guess.

18 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

19      Q    Is that a "yes"?

20      A    "Yes."

21      Q    It gives you the flow-out values,

22 correct?

23      A    Correct.

24      Q    It gives you the flow-in values,

25 correct?
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1      A    Correct.

2      Q    And why are those three values

3 important?

4      A    That's for your flow-in and

5 flow-out?

6      Q    Yes.

7      A    And your pit volumes?

8      Q    Yes.

9      A    When you're pumping downhole, you

10 want to make sure you get full returns

11 coming back as far as like, for example, a

12 displacement, if you pump 200 barrels of

13 cement, you want to get 200 barrels of mud

14 back.

15      Q    And why is that?

16      A    To show if you're losing or

17 gaining mud.

18      Q    Okay.  And so if you're losing

19 mud, what does that mean to you as a mud

20 logger?

21      A    That it's going somewheres in the

22 formation.

23      Q    And that's not desirable?

24      A    Correct.

25      Q    Why is that?
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1      A    It's not good.  You would be

2 losing mud to the formation, make the bottom

3 of the hole bigger or something like that, a

4 wash-out.

5      Q    Wash-out?

6      A    Yeah.

7      Q    And what will wash-out cause?

8      A    Wash-out will cause a bigger hole.

9      Q    All right.  And what will that do?

10      A    You can have gas invasions.  Your

11 flow-out can be erratic.  It can be giving

12 and taking mud, ballooning effects, in other

13 words.

14      Q    So all things being equal, you

15 want an equation going on?  You want the

16 volumes being pumped in and the volumes

17 coming out to be somewhat similar, correct?

18      A    Correct.

19      Q    And you want that because you have

20 to protect the well and the reservoir,

21 correct?

22      A    Correct.

23      Q    And you don't want the

24 hydrocarbons from the reservoir coming to

25 the surface, correct?
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1      A    Correct.

2      Q    All right.  In fact, your sole

3 purpose in life on that rig doing your job

4 is to measure those parameters to make sure

5 that that doesn't happen?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    Okay.  Now, what I want to know is

8 at 8:50 that evening, do you recall, had you

9 taken your break, or is it closer to

10 9:00 p.m. really?  Do you really know?

11      A    Not exactly, no, sir.

12      Q    Okay.  You didn't log it down

13 anywhere?

14      A    I wrote it down in my book.  I

15 just don't remember.

16      Q    Okay.  But if you were in your

17 unit, you would have seen the graphs for

18 flow-in and flow-out and drill pipe

19 pressure, correct?

20      A    Correct.

21      Q    All right.  Can you take --

22      MR. PENTON:

23           May I have the witness approach

24 this?

25      MR. GODWIN:
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1           Sure.

2      MR. PENTON:

3           I don't think anyone else has done

4 that.  I just want him to take a look at

5 that.

6      THE WITNESS:

7           Not that log.

8      MR. GODWIN:

9           He said he hasn't seen this

10 before, and you're going to be asking him to

11 look at something that he has not seen

12 before with a lot of marks on it, purple,

13 red, green, whatever.  Tell us what it is

14 before he goes up there, Ronnie, and then he

15 will consider it.

16      THE WITNESS:

17           It's similar to ours.

18      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

19           Well, why don't you take a close

20 look at it, but you don't have to assimilate

21 the entire thing.  If you have a discreet

22 question or two and you can read and

23 understand what he's asking about, you can

24 answer.  But we don't expect you to

25 assimilate that entire graph while you're
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1 standing there with us looking at you.

2           So is there a particular --

3      THE WITNESS:

4           It's a basic time log.

5 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

6      Q    You have to speak up.

7      A    It's a basic time log.

8      Q    Okay.  And this is not the graphic

9 that you would actually see?

10      A    It's similar.  It's just set up

11 different.

12      Q    Right.  And it has a time log down

13 the side, correct, and then it has your

14 various pressures and your flows, correct?

15      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

16      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

17           If it's part of the record, we

18 have to alternate, and then you have to

19 verbalize your response.

20      THE WITNESS:

21           Okay.

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           Okay.  Please proceed.

24 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

25      Q    All right.  So when is the last
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1 time that you have looked at the data for

2 April the 20th about, oh, 10 minutes to

3 9:00 that evening?

4      A    Do what now?

5      Q    When is the last time you have

6 looked at the data?  Was it with

7 Mr. Gisclair?

8      A    Mr. Gisclair.

9      Q    And when was that?

10      A    Say maybe a month ago.

11      Q    A month ago?

12      A    Yeah.

13      Q    And did you look at this graph or

14 something very similar to it?

15      A    Similar.

16      Q    Okay.  And did you look down here

17 to the period between 8:00 p.m. and

18 9:00 p.m. on the 20th?

19      A    I think we did, yes, sir.

20      Q    Okay.  Did you study the drill

21 pipe pressures in talking to Mr. Gisclair?

22      A    I don't recall.  Mostly we was

23 just talking about the rig activity.

24      MR. GODWIN:

25           Why don't we have him come back
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1 and sit here by the microphone.

2      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

3           If you would like to put the

4 chart, if you want to walk over by him --

5      MR. PENTON:

6           Can I move it over there?

7      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

8           Sure.

9      THE WITNESS:

10           He had got with me about basically

11 just the rig activity, so he could fill in

12 his annotations.  We really didn't go over

13 as far as the data.

14      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

15           That's fine.

16      THE WITNESS:

17           He just wanted a timeline of the

18 events, what occurred.

19      MR. PENTON:

20           You see, I'm in the blind now.  I

21 just want to talk to him about a couple of

22 these.

23      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

24           The main thing is that we're able

25 to hear.



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 208

1      MR. GODWIN:

2           Ronnie, he has seen Mr. Gisclair's

3 log, but he has not seen this before.

4 You're asking him to testify about something

5 that he has never seen before prior to

6 today.

7      MR. PENTON:

8           I give up.  We're going to use the

9 one with the annotations that he helped

10 Mr. Gisclair with.

11      MR. GODWIN:

12           Or that Mr. Gisclair prepared.

13      MR. PENTON:

14           Well, we will have to figure that

15 out.

16      MR. GODWIN:

17           All right.

18 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

19      Q    All right.  Let's take a look at

20 this graph.  It doesn't have an identifier

21 on it, but if you would, locate the time of

22 about 10 minutes to 9:00.  Do you see that?

23      A    Yes, sir.

24      Q    Okay.  Now, from looking at

25 8:50 p.m., your testimony now is you're not
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1 sure whether you were on your break or

2 whether you were in your unit, correct?

3      A    Correct.

4      Q    Okay.  But if you were not in your

5 unit, your testimony is you told Mr. Curtis

6 to monitor, correct, and he agreed?

7      A    Yes, sir.

8      Q    Correct?

9      A    Yes, sir.

10      Q    So whether it was you looking at

11 it or Mr. Curtis looking at it, at 8:50, do

12 you see in this graph flow-out greater than

13 flow-in?

14      A    It's erratic.

15      Q    It is erratic?

16      A    Flow-out is erratic.

17      Q    Do you want to see the flow-out in

18 an erratic fashion?

19      A    No, sir.

20      Q    And had you been there, not on

21 your break, and you would have seen this

22 erratic flow-out, what should you have done

23 or would you have done?

24      A    Called the rig floor.

25      Q    And that was not done by you in
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1 this case?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    Two minutes later -- Well, let me

4 ask you, at 10 minutes to 9:00, what is the

5 drill pipe pressure?

6      A    Ten minutes to 9:00?

7      Q    Yes.  8:50.  2050.  However you

8 want to consider it.

9      A    Like I said, it's about 2500.

10      Q    What does that mean, that you've

11 got 2500 p.s.i. on a drill pipe?

12      A    That's how much pressure that's on

13 your drill pipe itself.

14      Q    What does that mean to you as a

15 mud logger with flow-out being erratic?

16      A    With flow-out being erratic?

17      Q    With flow-out being erratic as you

18 have observed, what does it mean to have

19 that much drill pipe pressure on it?

20      A    That just determines whether the

21 flow rate, that's just the flow rate making

22 that standpipe pressure do that, be it the

23 standpipe pressures is what the pumps create

24 on the pipe from flow-in.

25      Q    So you feel that the pumps are on,



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 211

1 correct?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    And you monitor the pump rate,

4 correct?

5      A    Correct.

6      Q    And when you have a pump on, you

7 expect to have pressure on the drill pipe?

8      A    Yes, sir.

9      Q    All right.  So at 2052 or 8:52, do

10 you see the drill pipe pressure at that

11 point?

12      A    Yes, sir.

13      Q    What is it?

14      A    It's dropping.

15      Q    Okay.  Now, do you see flow-out

16 being erratic again?

17      A    Yes, sir.

18      Q    All right.  Again, my same

19 question to you, you do not recall seeing

20 this erratic flow-out rate, correct?

21      A    No, sir.  I knew they were dumping

22 the trip tank and so forth like that.

23 Sometimes when they dump the trip tank, they

24 go across the flowline with it.

25      Q    But what time did they dump the
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1 trip tank?

2      A    You can see it on the log.

3      Q    What time was that?

4      A    They started dumping it at 2030

5 approximately.  And all the way down to

6 2100, they stopped, and then they dumped it

7 again.  It looks like they completely

8 emptied it.  And during the time when they

9 dumped it, it was going across the flowline.

10 That's why they got the erratic flowline.

11      Q    And so for all intents and

12 purposes, you could not accurately monitor

13 what you were supposed to monitor because of

14 that trip tank activity?

15      A    Correct.

16      Q    So when someone refers to you

17 monitoring in the blind, that's just a good

18 description of monitoring in the blind?  You

19 don't know what's going on with the well, do

20 you?

21      A    Correct.

22      Q    Now, six minutes later, at 8:58,

23 take a look at that.  Confirm for me that

24 you can actually see the well flowing at two

25 minutes to 9:00.
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1      A    Two minutes to 9:00?

2      Q    Yes, 8:58.

3      A    I couldn't determine if it was

4 flowing.  The flow-out went back to normal.

5 He had dumped the trip tank, and then it

6 looks like he had at -- Let's see.  They had

7 dumped it again, but I don't know if he went

8 across the flowline.  You see how it

9 changed?

10      Q    Yes.

11      A    Every time he did that with his

12 trip tank, it would fluctuate like that.

13      Q    Did you let the rig floor, that

14 would be anyone, the toolpushers, the

15 drillers, assistant drillers, anyone know

16 that at this critical time you were having

17 difficulty properly monitoring this well?

18      A    No, sir.  At one time when he did

19 dump the trip tank at around 2030, I think

20 it was Steve Curtis I did talk to again, and

21 he said, "Yes, we are dumping the trip tank.

22 We're going to be flushing out the trip

23 tank."

24      Q    Okay.  So take a look at

25 9:01 p.m., if you could, 2101.  Do you see
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1 that?

2      A    It looks like they were dumping

3 the trip tank again.

4      Q    All right.  And tell me what the

5 drill pipe pressure was.

6      A    At what time now?  2109?

7      Q    At 2101, one minute after 9:00.

8      A    He slowed his pump rate down.

9 That's why the flow-out slightly decreased a

10 little bit.

11      Q    Okay.  And what would you expect

12 the drill pipe pressure to do when you go to

13 a constant pump rate lower than it was

14 prior?  What should happen?

15      A    The standpipe pressure will slowly

16 decrease, because you have less pressure,

17 because you have less fluid and pressure

18 when you lower your pumps down.

19      Q    And the standpipe being inclusive

20 of the drill pipe, correct?

21      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

22      Q    And isn't it true, though, that

23 from that time until 9:15, that drill pipe

24 pressure continued to rise even with the

25 pump at a constant rate, and then just a few
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1 minutes later with the pumps off, correct?

2      A    Correct.

3      Q    And that absolutely means that the

4 drill pipe pressure is indicative of this

5 well has pressure and is flowing?

6      A    It's hard to say, because he never

7 bled his standpipe pressure off.

8      Q    Well, let me ask you this.  Did

9 you see this pipe, this pressure increasing?

10      A    No, sir.

11      Q    So you have no memory whatsoever?

12      A    I don't recall seeing it.

13      Q    Had you seen this happen, what

14 would you have done?

15      A    I would have called the rig floor,

16 driller or AD.

17      Q    And, to your knowledge, that was

18 never done?

19      A    Never done.

20      Q    Because you were probably in the

21 break room or making your way there, to or

22 from there?

23      A    Yes, sir.  Correct.

24      Q    And when you got back there, you

25 had no conversations with Steve Curtis and
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1 you were not informed that the drill pipe

2 pressure was increasing, correct?

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    Well, even if you left as late as

5 9:00, you were back by 9:15 by your own

6 testimony, correct?

7      A    Right.

8      Q    Look at that.  You still see that

9 the pumps are off and the pressure on the

10 drill pipe is increasing?

11      A    I see an increase.  Decrease is

12 erratic.  It increases, decreases.  That's

13 just the way he's bringing up his pumps.

14      Q    But certainly between, let's

15 say --

16      A    But --

17      Q    I'm sorry.  Go ahead.

18      A    I had called him prior to that,

19 when he started bringing his pumps up, and

20 to me, it sounded like Steve Curtis, and I

21 had asked him why he was staggering up his

22 pumps like that, and he said, "That's the

23 way we're going to do it this time."

24      Q    Had you ever seen that before?

25      A    No, sir.
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1      Q    And you have been doing this for

2 18 years?

3      A    18 years.

4      Q    And you have never ever on any

5 well, on any location seen a relationship of

6 drill pipe pressure doing this with pumps

7 off, with pumps being staggered like this?

8      A    Being staggered?  Keep in mind we

9 got sea water, too, not mud no more.

10      Q    But you haven't seen it, correct?

11      A    Not to my knowledge, no, sir.  I

12 don't recall.

13      Q    Isn't it true that one of the

14 things that you as a mud logger would be

15 suspicious of with the pumps off and the

16 drill pipe pressure increasing is that the

17 well is flowing?

18      A    As far as for pressure, yes, sir.

19      Q    And even when you got back there,

20 whatever time that was, you did not report

21 that you suspected that the well may be

22 flowing?

23      A    I didn't notice it, no, sir.

24      Q    You didn't notice it.  What other

25 job did you have to do other than look at
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1 that screen?

2      A    That's it.  Just monitor the well.

3      Q    That's it?

4      A    Yes, sir.

5      Q    And, to your knowledge, no one

6 noticed that there had been a 39-barrel gain

7 where flow-out exceeded flow-in up until

8 about 2108, eight minutes after 9:00,

9 correct?

10      MR. GODWIN:

11           Objection.  It calls for him to

12 speculate, and also guess about what would

13 have happened and what they would have seen

14 on the rig floor.

15 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

16      Q    I will rephrase it.  Were you

17 aware that there was a 39-barrel flow-out

18 exceedance to flow-in up through about 10

19 minutes after 9:00?

20      A    Yes, sir, because they were

21 dumping the trip tank.

22      Q    So everything going on with those

23 volumes you attributed to a trip tank, which

24 had nothing on earth to do with this final

25 clean-out procedure with this well?
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1      A    I don't know why they were dumping

2 the trip tank.

3      Q    But the 39-barrel exceedance you

4 saw and recognized, correct?

5      A    I seen the trend for when they

6 dumped the trip tank, yes, sir.

7      Q    And you notified no one of it,

8 correct?

9      A    No, sir.

10      Q    Now, you said that you had your

11 pit alarms set at 20 barrels in and out,

12 correct?

13      A    (Nods head affirmatively).

14      Q    Correct?

15      A    Yes, sir.

16      Q    So had you been in the unit, you

17 would have heard the alarm, pit alarm, and

18 you would have seen the flashing light?

19      A    Yes, sir.

20      Q    All right.  And do you have memory

21 that you saw this alarm and saw this --

22      A    I don't recall, sir.

23      Q    You don't recall?

24      A    I honestly don't.

25      Q    I just have a couple on some of
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1 the initial questions.  I could hardly hear

2 you in the very beginning, but did I

3 understand and hear you to say that you went

4 to Randy Smith's well control school about

5 seven years ago?

6      A    I can't really recall the date,

7 sir.

8      Q    Something like that?

9      A    Yes, sir.

10      Q    Does BP or Transocean require you

11 to recertify as they do their other hands?

12      A    Not that I know of, sir.

13      Q    You said that you had never read

14 the Transocean well control manuals or

15 handbooks, correct?

16      A    I never have, sir.

17      Q    So you have never been trained by

18 Transocean in their well control procedures?

19      A    I never have.

20      Q    But you are a part of well

21 control; are you not?

22      A    All we do is we get the pressure

23 readings and we do our graph sheet and we

24 present that to them.  That's all we do.

25 That's to figure out your kill mud weights
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1 and so forth.

2      Q    But it's from your pressure and

3 fluid monitoring that well control springs,

4 correct?  That's where it comes from?

5      A    Yeah, correct.

6      Q    All right.  Have you ever done a

7 well control drill with Transocean?

8      A    I have never really attended their

9 drills, no, sir.

10      Q    Not even a well control drill?

11      A    No, sir.  I was never part of a

12 well control drill.

13      Q    Have you ever seen Transocean do a

14 well control drill?

15      A    I have seen them put the little

16 cap on, on the pipe.  After making off the

17 top drive, they screw it on right quick.

18 They tie them or whatever.

19      Q    Have you ever been trained by

20 Halliburton to recognize well trends in

21 pressure and fluids while other activities,

22 such as trip tank activities, were ongoing?

23      A    Yes, sir, I was trained in all

24 these activities.

25      Q    Well, let me ask you this.  How
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1 common is it on the DEEPWATER HORIZON -- You

2 said you were on it about eight years; is

3 that correct?

4      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

5      Q    How common was it at well end

6 activities that many other activities

7 unrelated to the well end activities would

8 be taking place at the same time?

9      A    It wasn't common for all this

10 activity to be going on.

11      Q    It was not?

12      A    No, sir.  They would always go

13 ahead and do all the displacements and so

14 forth, and then start moving mud, getting

15 mud off and stuff.

16      Q    Have you ever in your 18 years in

17 the oil field seen a displacement at a depth

18 of 8300 plus feet?

19      A    No, sir, never have.

20      Q    Did you ask anybody about that

21 when you read that protocol?

22      A    No, sir.  I came on tour at

23 5:30 that afternoon.

24      Q    When you had the handover meeting

25 with Ms. Willis, did she tell you that there
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1 was a loss of 15 barrels during the

2 bleed-off of the drill pipe pressure right

3 after the negative test?

4      A    No, sir.  I have never heard that.

5      Q    Well, if she had told you that

6 during the turnover or handover meeting,

7 what would you have thought?

8      MR. GODWIN:

9           Objection.  Calls for speculation.

10 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

11      Q    Well, what is your training?  What

12 would that mean to you?  What is

13 significant, if anything, about that?

14      A    If there was a 15-barrel loss?

15      Q    Yes.

16      A    That means that they didn't get

17 the proper returns back, if there's a

18 15-barrel loss.

19      Q    Okay.  What would you expect with

20 a 12, 1300 p.s.i. pressure rating on the

21 drill pipe, if you bleed it off, what do you

22 expect?  What volumes do you really expect

23 as an average?

24      A    The only example I could give you

25 is when we're drilling, and we turn the
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1 pumps off to get a connection flow

2 monitored.

3      Q    Yes.

4      A    You will get anywheres from 60 to

5 80 barrels back.  It fluctuates.

6      Q    So the fact that 15 barrels was

7 indicated is not significant to you in this

8 well?

9      A    I wasn't there at the time, so it

10 wasn't me that seen that.  I don't know.

11      Q    She didn't tell you in any event?

12      A    I don't recall, no, sir.

13      Q    All right.  Now, do you know of,

14 of your own personal knowledge, or have you

15 seen any document that would tell us whether

16 between 1:28 p.m. that afternoon and

17 9:10 p.m. that evening, that there was any

18 pit volume monitoring by Halliburton?

19      A    Any documents?

20      Q    Any documents or any knowledge

21 that you have that there was any monitoring

22 between 1:28 p.m. and -- what did I say --

23 9:10 p.m.?

24      A    What do you mean by "documents"?

25      Q    Anything.
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1      A    Logs?

2      Q    Logs, notes.

3      A    No, sir.

4      Q    Have you ever heard that

5 Halliburton was not monitoring for that

6 eight-hour period?

7      A    I never heard that at all.

8      Q    If that is so, would that be in

9 violation of Halliburton's policy?

10      A    Yes.  Yes, sir.

11      MR. GODWIN:

12           Objection.  It calls for

13 speculation, and it also calls for a legal

14 conclusion.

15      MR. PENTON:

16           I think he answered "yes."

17      MR. GODWIN:

18           I don't think he can.

19 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

20      Q    Well, to your knowledge, only to

21 your knowledge.

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           You can ask him whether or not

24 their procedures would require something,

25 and then he doesn't have to determine
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1 whether or not there would be a violation.

2 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

3      Q    Your answer is, yes, that would be

4 a violation?

5      A    Well --

6      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

7           I sustain the objection to that,

8 because we don't want to put him in the

9 position of what others might construe to be

10 a legal conclusion.

11      MR. PENTON:

12           Judge, I only want him to answer

13 from his own knowledge and experience

14 working for Halliburton.

15      MR. GODWIN:

16           Just ask it again then.

17      THE WITNESS:

18           The way I take it is for eight

19 hours --

20      MR. GODWIN:

21           Just a minute, Mr. Keith.  The

22 judge sustained the objection.  Let him ask

23 a question.

24 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

25      Q    If there was a lack of monitoring
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1 of the pit volumes for an eight-hour period

2 that evening, that afternoon and evening,

3 based upon your experience with Halliburton,

4 would that be a violation of the policy?

5      MR. GODWIN:

6           Objection.  It again calls for

7 speculation, conclusion.  Also, it suggests

8 that there, in fact, was no monitoring of

9 the pit volumes during that period of time.

10 He didn't come on duty until 5:30 that

11 afternoon, so he wouldn't have known what

12 happened prior to 5:30.

13      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

14           Okay.  Overruled.  If that had

15 occurred, if that would violate their

16 policies, you can answer it, or if it

17 wouldn't, you can let us know either way.

18      MR. GODWIN:

19           And again, object on the basis as

20 to whether or not it would be a policy that

21 would require that.

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           If he doesn't know, "I don't know"

24 is a fine answer.

25      THE WITNESS:
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1           I don't know.  I don't know.

2      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

3           Okay.  Next question.

4      THE WITNESS:

5           I don't know.  I never seen one, a

6 document.

7 EXAMINATION BY MR. PENTON:

8      Q    And so, really, you have never

9 seen any documentation one way or the other

10 whether there was monitoring during that

11 period?

12      A    Correct.  I never seen no

13 document.

14      MR. PENTON:

15           All right.  That's all I have.

16 Thank you.

17      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

18           Thank you very much.  Wait.

19 You're not finished, though.

20           Cameron?

21      COUNSEL REPRESENTING CAMERON:

22           No questions.

23      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

24           M-I SWACO?

25      COUNSEL REPRESENTING M-I SWACO:
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1           No questions, Your Honor.

2      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

3           Thank you.  Weatherford?

4      COUNSEL REPRESENTING WEATHERFORD:

5           No questions.

6      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

7           Anadarko?

8      MS. POLK:

9           Yes.

10      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

11           Are you going to ask for MOEX as

12 well?

13      MS. POLK:

14           I will.

15      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

16           Okay.

17      MS. POLK:

18           May I proceed?

19      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

20           Sure.

21 EXAMINATION BY MS. POLK:

22      Q    Hello, Mr. Keith.  My name is

23 Janika Polk and I represent Anadarko and

24 MOEX, and you will be happy to know that I

25 just have a few questions for you.  I'm
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1 going to --

2      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

3           Just a second.  Sorry to

4 interrupt.  Thanks.

5 EXAMINATION BY MS. POLK:

6      Q    Mr. Keith, I'm going to jump

7 around a little bit, because what I don't

8 want to do is go over things that you have

9 already testified about, so I will ask you

10 little questions I had here and there on

11 certain things that you testified about.

12 Okay?

13      A    Okay.  Thank you.

14      Q    Okay.  I want to go back to your

15 testimony earlier about you told us that you

16 called the driller at some point after the

17 negative test to ask why he was staggering

18 the pumps.  Do you recall that testimony?

19      A    Yes, ma'am.

20      Q    What did you see that concerned

21 you, that prompted you to question the

22 driller?

23      A    When he was staggering up his

24 pumps, he normally would bring them up to

25 full rate, and I noticed that they weren't
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1 going back up to full rate.  That's why I

2 called him and asked him why he was bringing

3 them up like that.  Usually they go ahead

4 and bring them all the way back up to the

5 full circulating rate.

6      Q    Did you notice anything about the

7 pressure that you were seeing compared to

8 the pump rate that was out of the ordinary?

9      A    No, ma'am, I didn't.  Because they

10 had sea water at the time.

11      Q    They had sea water where?

12      A    The spacer was already at surface,

13 and supposedly below that was just sea

14 water.

15      Q    Okay.  We talked a little bit or

16 you talked earlier about the choke line,

17 choke Line No. 2 being closed.  If choke

18 line No. 1 was closed, would you be able to

19 read pressure or would you be isolated?

20      A    Well, I don't -- It depends on

21 which ones they shut.  As far as I know,

22 none were shut at the time.  They never

23 called me or anything.  When they're

24 circulating and when they do flush, choke

25 and kill, we do see the pressure.  It's just
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1 when they shut the well in, determine which

2 one they shut off, we can't see the pressure

3 sometimes, the shut-in pressure.

4      Q    Okay.  I want to refer back to

5 Mr. Gisclair's annotated log.  You're

6 familiar with that log, right?

7      A    A little bit, yes, ma'am.

8      Q    On that log, it shows that during

9 the negative test, there was a zero pressure

10 standpipe reading.  Were you isolated from

11 reading standpipe pressure at that time?

12      MR. GODFREY:

13           Objection.  Lack of foundation.

14 The witness testified he wasn't on tour at

15 the time of the negative test.

16      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

17           Well, if you can answer the

18 question, you can.  What was the question

19 again?

20 EXAMINATION BY MS. POLK:

21      Q    The question was, during the

22 negative test, there was a zero reading on

23 standpipe pressure, and my question is

24 whether or not if you were there at the

25 time, whether or not you were isolated from



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 233

1 seeing that pressure at that time?

2      MR. GODWIN:

3           He has already testified he wasn't

4 there.

5      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

6           Yes, I think the objection is

7 valid.  He testified he wasn't there at the

8 time that test was conducted.

9      MS. POLK:

10           That's fair.  I will move on.

11      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

12           So I will sustain that objection.

13      MS. POLK:

14           Thank you.

15 EXAMINATION BY MS. POLK:

16      Q    You told us about a Transocean

17 system.  I believe it's called a PROFIBUS;

18 is that correct?

19      A    A PROFIBUS Hi-Tech system.

20      Q    How do you spell that?

21      A    P-R-O-F-I-B-U-S.

22      Q    You also mentioned that you made

23 recommendations to Transocean about where

24 sensors should be placed.  Were you

25 referring to sensors within the PROFIBUS
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1 system or the Sperry system?

2      A    The Sperry system.

3      Q    So you didn't have, "you" being

4 Sperry didn't have any input as to where the

5 sensors, the PROFIBUS sensors would be

6 placed?

7      A    Correct.

8      Q    And can you remind me where the

9 Sperry back-up flow sensor was located?

10      A    Okay.  The Sperry back-up flow-out

11 sensor is mounted just before the mud comes

12 out of the flowline.  I would say maybe

13 six feet back from the opening of the

14 flowline.  That's where that's mounted at.

15 And our gas traps are mounted in the possum

16 belly.  That's the only sensors we had on

17 the rig.

18      MS. POLK:

19           Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Keith.

20 That's all I have.

21      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

22           Thank you.

23           Okay.  Dril-Quip?

24      COUNSEL REPRESENTING DRIL-QUIP:

25           No questions.
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1      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

2           Jimmy Harrell?

3      MR. FANNING:

4           No, thank you.

5      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

6           Curt Kuchta?

7      MR. SCHONEKAS:

8           Very briefly, Your Honor.

9 EXAMINATION BY MR. SCHONEKAS:

10      Q    Good afternoon, Mr. Keith.  My

11 name is Kyle Schonekas.  I represent Captain

12 Kuchta.  How are you, sir?

13      A    Okay.

14      Q    Captain Higgins has asked you

15 questions -- it seems like a long time ago

16 now -- about the ability to stop work.  Do

17 you recall those, sir?

18      A    Yes.

19      Q    And I believe he had asked you

20 whether you had actually observed that

21 occur, and the answer was "yes"?

22      A    I have seen stopped jobs before.

23 Like when they're working with the crane,

24 the roustabouts, I will be walking on the

25 deck, like going back to the living
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1 quarters, and see them stop the job and have

2 talks and look at their paperwork and so

3 forth.

4      Q    And if the crane is necessary for

5 the conduction of drilling operations and

6 that activity is stopped, it effectively

7 stops the drilling activity; does it not,

8 sir?

9      A    Repeat that.

10      Q    Captain Higgins had asked you

11 questions about whether you had ever seen

12 activity that actually resulted in the

13 stoppage of drilling activities.  Do you

14 recall that?

15      A    Yes.

16      Q    And I believe you testified that

17 most of the stoppage you had seen occur

18 occurred on the deck or thereabouts,

19 correct?

20      A    Correct.  Yes.

21      Q    Now, my question is, if you need

22 the crane for that drilling activity, would

23 that not in effect stop the drilling

24 activity?

25      A    Yes.  I guess, yes, it would.
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1      MR. GODWIN:

2           Don't guess.

3 EXAMINATION BY MR. SCHONEKAS:

4      Q    Now, sir, with respect to drilling

5 activities and control of the well, if there

6 are things that are occurring that are in

7 your mind unsafe, you don't stop the

8 drilling activity?  What you do is you shut

9 in the well; is that right?

10      A    You mean if you take a kick or

11 anything like that?

12      Q    If you experience something that's

13 occurring, that's dangerous, that poses a

14 threat?

15      A    You stop.

16      Q    You stop it?

17      A    You stop, check flow.

18      Q    And you sometimes shut in; is that

19 right?

20      A    Yes, sir.

21      Q    And you have seen that occur?

22      A    Yes, sir.

23      Q    And, in fact, if you had seen

24 anything that in your mind represented a

25 threat to the safety of the people on that
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1 rig, you would have called the drilling

2 floor and told them that; isn't that right?

3      A    Yes, I would have.

4      Q    And you didn't do that, because

5 you didn't think you saw anything that posed

6 a threat?

7      A    I don't recall seeing anything,

8 no, sir.

9      Q    Now, sir, the questions were asked

10 about your smoke break, and you came back

11 from smoke break and you didn't see what

12 happened in that interval.

13           When you come back from a break

14 like that, can you tell me whether or not

15 your procedure is to review the charts and

16 graphs and determine what has happened in

17 your absence?

18      A    I went back over it and looked,

19 and to my recollection, I didn't see nothing

20 wrong.

21      Q    And that's part of your procedure;

22 is it not?

23      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

24      Q    Now, sir, there were questions

25 asked just a moment ago about the location
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1 of the Sperry-Sun flow-out meter?

2      A    Right.

3      Q    And I believe you testified that

4 it was about six feet from the end of the

5 pipe into the gumbo box?

6      A    You have your opening of the

7 flowline.  My sensor was about six feet from

8 the opening.  And from there, the line drops

9 down.  That's why we had to mount it there.

10 And further down the line, there's just too

11 much turbulence.  That was the most -- the

12 best accurate reading that we could get from

13 right there.

14      Q    Did you all have to disassemble or

15 cut the pipe in order to install that meter?

16      A    Transocean did that.

17      Q    But you gave them the location and

18 said, "This is where we want the meter"?

19      A    Yes, sir.  It wasn't exactly me

20 that gave them the location.  It was another

21 mud logger that used to be on the job.

22      Q    Fair enough.  Is there any drawing

23 that reflects the exact location of that

24 meter?

25      A    I don't think there's a drawing,
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1 but when we had a rig audit, when one of our

2 supervisors had went a few years back, I

3 think there was actual pictures that they

4 took.

5      Q    Of the location of the sensor?

6      A    Yes.

7      Q    Great.  And that would be the best

8 evidence in terms of where it's exactly

9 located, correct?

10      A    Yes.

11      Q    Thank you.  Now, sir, you had

12 mentioned alarms going off or that you had

13 the capability of alarms going off when

14 there are either pit gains or losses; is

15 that correct?

16      A    Correct.  Yes, sir.

17      Q    And I believe you testified that

18 an alarm did go off at some juncture?

19      A    Yes, sir.  That's when they were

20 dumping the trip tank.

21      Q    When that alarm went off, you

22 called up and asked what was occurring in

23 order to determine whether or not there's a

24 flow-in or flow-out?

25      A    Right.  They said they were
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1 dumping the trip tank.

2      Q    That flow-out meter, sir, is it

3 inside or outside of the gumbo box?

4      A    The flow-out sensor?

5      Q    Yes, sir.

6      A    It's mounted on the flowline pipe

7 itself.  Once the mud goes through -- It

8 passes my sonic sensor.  It goes out the

9 flowline.  It goes into the gumbo buster,

10 and then from there to the shakers.

11      Q    Great.  Thank you, sir.  Now, sir,

12 is the data that you're generating on the

13 rig transmitted elsewhere?

14      A    The data is exchanged through

15 Houston.

16      Q    And is that an office that's

17 manned by Sperry-Sun back in Houston or do

18 you know?

19      A    I don't know.  I know there was

20 some -- they call them Sperry rock people

21 over there.

22      Q    Sir, are those people available to

23 you to confer in the event that you had any

24 questions about whether or not you had

25 flow-in or flow-out problems?
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1      A    We don't communicate well data

2 with them at all.

3      Q    So you wouldn't confer with them

4 at all with respect to the well?

5      A    No, sir.

6      Q    And with respect to this

7 particular evening, other than the

8 conversation to confirm that the pump was

9 operating, you had no discussions with

10 anybody concerning the possibility that this

11 well was flowing; is that correct?

12      A    Correct.

13      MR. SCHONEKAS:

14           That's all I have.  Thank you very

15 much, sir.

16      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

17           Thank you.

18           Patrick O'Bryan?  Anyone here?

19           Robert Kaluza?

20      COUNSEL REPRESENTING MR. KALUZA:

21           No questions.

22      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

23           Is there any follow-up questions

24 from Mr. Keith or his counsel?  And then we

25 will get back to the Board.  Would you like



USCG/BOEM Board of Investigation (Re: Deepwater Horizon) The Joint United States Coast Guard/Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Investigation

New Orleans * Baton Rouge * Shreveport
PROFESSIONAL SHORTHAND REPORTERS, INC (800) 536-5255 (504) 529-5255

Page 243

1 to reserve?

2      MR. GODWIN:

3           Nothing at this time, Your Honor.

4      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

5           Okay.  Any follow-up questions

6 from Board members?

7      LCDR. BUTTS:

8           Yes, sir.

9      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

10           Okay.

11 EXAMINATION BY LCDR. BUTTS:

12      Q    If you don't mind, back to the

13 crane, the crane that they were operating, I

14 notice here on the drawings that it looks

15 like the crane is about a 30-foot pedestal

16 crane; is that right?

17      A    30-foot or higher.

18      Q    Okay.  And to access or egress

19 that crane, do the operators have to go up a

20 vertical ladder?

21      A    Yes, sir.

22      Q    Okay.  As you were leaving your

23 work area, coming around towards the crane,

24 did you see Dale operating the crane at all

25 or did you just simply see Dale?
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1      A    I just simply found Dale on the

2 deck.

3      Q    Okay.  And if you don't mind,

4 could you tell us in proximity to that

5 pedestal where he was at?

6      A    Okay.  As I said, if the crane is

7 here (indicating), then you got your

8 pedestal (indicating).  He was off just a

9 few feet from the ladder pedestal

10 (indicating).  He was I would say five or

11 six feet maybe away from the --

12      Q    The ladder?

13      A    The ladder.

14      Q    Okay.  All right.  Did he have on

15 a harness?

16      A    Not that I recall.  He had on, as

17 I recall, just his coveralls.

18      Q    Were they the same type of

19 coveralls that you wore, the fire retardant

20 coveralls?

21      A    I'm not sure of Transocean's

22 policy about their coveralls, fire retardant

23 or not.

24      Q    Do you recall what the coveralls

25 looked like?
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1      A    Blue.

2      Q    They were blue?

3      A    Blue Transocean coveralls.

4      Q    Did he have on his hard hat at the

5 time?

6      A    His hard hat, I didn't see his

7 hard hat.

8      Q    Okay.  And if you don't mind, when

9 you did check for the pulse, could you tell

10 if he was burnt?

11      A    There was a lot of liquid on the

12 deck.  To me, there might have been like

13 soot, like from smoke or something.  He was

14 face down.

15           When I first found him, I checked

16 for his pulse in his neck a couple of times.

17 Excuse me.  And I got up and I started

18 hollering "man down, man down," and I went

19 back down and checked for pulse again, and

20 when I got back up the second time, two,

21 three, or four roustabouts came from

22 Transocean.

23      LCDR. BUTTS:

24           Okay.  I appreciate you going

25 through that.  Obviously, we're looking in
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1 areas where we can improve safety for you

2 working offshore, and certainly through his

3 unfortunate accident, we would like to see

4 if we can prevent a similar occasion.

5           Thank you very much.  I appreciate

6 it.

7      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

8           Any other Board questions?

9           Okay.  Mr. Godwin, any questions?

10      MR. GODWIN:

11           Nothing, Your Honor.  Thank you

12 for asking.

13      HON. JUDGE ANDERSEN:

14           We will recess about one hour,

15 until about 1:40.

16           You're dismissed.  Thank you very

17 much.

18 (Whereupon, a lunch break was taken.)

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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